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THURSDAY, JUNE 29, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterdayy at
10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Goldsborough, and
Townsend.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee, Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee, and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistican to the committee; Carl A. de
Gersdorff, Eobert T. Swaine, and M. T. Moore, counsel for Kuhn,
Loeb & Co.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr. Kahn,
will you resume the stand, please ?

TESTIMONY OF OTTO H. KAHN, A PARTNER OF KUHN, LOEB &
CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, have you since the termination of the
session yesterday been able to refresh your recollection with regard
to the stock transactions that I questioned you about yesterday
afternoon ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What is now your recollection as to whether or not on

December 30, 1930, you sold 1,000 shares of Electric Power & Light
Corporation, 1,000 shares of International Nickel Co. stock, 500
shares of Manhattan-Dearborn Co., 250 shares of Eeynolds Metal Co.,
and 600 shares of Tubize Chatillon Co. at an indicated loss of
$117,584?

Mr. KAHN. I made such sales.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the circumstances under which the sales

of those securities were made?
Mr. KAHN. Perhaps I may be allowed to read a little statement

which is based upon what my counsel told me, to whom I telephoned
yesterday evening asking him to ascertain the facts before coming
here, so that I would be able to tell you the precise situation as it was.

Mr. PECORA. IS it a statement prepared by your counsel or by you ?
Mr. KAHN. Partly by him, but mainly upon facts within my knowl-

edge, gone over by him.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the statement with you, in addi-
tion to one that you have there?

Mr. KAHN. NO, sir. It is not really a formal statement. I t is just
a memorandum to help me in being sure that my facts are recorded
straight.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. KAHN. I am informed this morning that the following are the

facts with regard to the securities mentioned yesterday as having
been sold by me in December 1930, to my daughter Maude. Counsel
reports to me that in December 1930 these securities were sold by
myself for cash at the regular market prices on that day, and the
amount received thereafter duly credited to me. The securities sold
include those which you have mentioned, Mr. Pecora. In March 1931
my daughter arrived in this country, and about that time I discussed
her affairs with counsel acquainted with English law, who called
in English solicitors in order to devise and carry out a plan by which
trusts should be set up for her. It was part of that plan that she
should turn over to me all of her securities and also cancel the trust
which had been set up for her many years ago. Pursuant to this
plan she made an assignment to me of a large number of her securi-
ties. This assignment was executed on March 30, 1931. It was exe-
cuted at my house in the presence of counsel. The assignment was
dated December 31, 1930. It was executed March 30, 1931. It was
dated December 31,1930, because counsel with whom I had consulted
as to my daughter's affairs suggested that the cancelation of the old
trust and the inception of the new trust take effect as of the close of
the preceding calendar year, namely, December 31, 1930.

Subsequently and after the execution of the assignment on March
31, 1931, the securities were duly transferred from my daughter to
me and duly recorded in the regular1^ way on her books and mine.
The securities which I sold in December, and which you mentioned,
Mr. Pecora, resulted in a loss of about $117,000. Some time later,
namely, about April 1932, the field agent for the Government raised
the point that the securities which I had sold in December had been
reacquired within 30 days after the sale, and that, therefore, no loss
could be allowed on their sale. I was in Europe at the time that this
happened, and a protest was filed on my behalf by my attorneys
in fact, through Messrs. Stroock & Stroock, in which the contention
was that the securities were actually not reacquired until March 30?
1931, which was about 3 months after the date they had been sold.
A hearing was held, at which my attorneys were present, and subse-
quently my original contention was confirmed and the agent's con-
tention was disallowed, both by the revenue agent in charge in New
York and by the Deputy Commissioner of Internal Revenue at
Washington, to whom the matter had been referred.

My counsel arrived this morning and has brought with him the
original assignment, a copy of the protest filed with the report of
the revenue agent in New York sustaining my contention, and the
original letter from the Deputy Commissioner of Internal Revenue
also sustaining it. I understand that at the hearing the question was;
gone into very carefully as to when these securities were reacquired
by me, and that proof was submitted that they were not reacquired
until March 30, 1931, such proof being based upon the assignment
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and the evidence of Mr. Levine who was present when it was
executed.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to let me have the state-
ment that you have just read into the record ?

Mr. KAHN. This was just jotted down in a rough way.
Mr. PECORA. That is the one that has gone into the record. I

simply want to use it in my examination.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Let him have it.
Mr. KAHN. There are two or three things that I did not read and

which perhaps should not be, for that reason, referred to.
The CHAIRMAN. Was there any bulletin issued by the collector of

internal revenue or the deputy collector ?
Mr. KAHN. SO I understand. I believe it was referred to in this

statement. No; I am told it was not.
The CHAIRMAN. They print a bulletin of their decisions. I did

not know but what this case was one of that kind.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. The Board of Tax Appeals never got as far as

that. I t was decided by the conferees. We got a letter.
Mr. PECORA. The typewritten statement which you have just read

into the record begins with the following sentence:
I was informed by counsel, who has just arrived this morning from New York,

that the following are the facts with regard to the securities mentioned yes-
terday as having been sold by me in December 1930 to my daughter Maude.

The securities referred to, Mr. Kahn, were sold to your daughter
in December 1930 by you ?

Mr. KAHN. SO I am informed.
Mr. PECORA. Did you cause the sale to be made ?
Mr. KAHN. It is exceedingly difficult after 3 years to determine

whether I caused the sale to be made or whether one of the two or
three other men that were concerned in the running of my accounts.
I t is within my own recollection, because that was a universal rule,,
that my daughter Maude was informed of it, that revenue stamps
were attached, that the market price was observed, that the necessary
money was transferred from her to me. That I can say of my
knowledge is the general rule. I cannot say with any precision as
appertaining to this particular transaction, but it would be more
than surprising if it did not so apply.

Mr. PECORA. Were the sales made at one time; that is, the sales of
these five blocks?

Mr. KAHN. I am afraid I could not tell you, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. From the fact that they were made on the same date,

namely, December 30, 1930, would you say that the sales were made
of these five blocks of securities at the one time?

Mr. KAHN. That would seem plausible and natural.
Mr. PECORA. Were they made through a broker?
Mr. KAHN. Again I am afraid I could not say with any definite-

ness. They would either be made through a broker or would be
made through my office. The resulting cash value would be settled
through the accounts of my daughter and myself, respectively, in
my office.

Mr. PECORA. Were those securities listed on any public exchange
at the time of the sale ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were they sold through the exchange?
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Mr. KAHN. May I correct myself? I do not know whether the
Manhattan-Dearborn was or not. I believe the others were, to the
best of my recollection, either on the stock exchange or on the curb
exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Were the sales of those blocks, which were listed on
the public -exchange, made to your daughter through the exchange ?

Mr. KAHN. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. What is your recollection of the fact ?
Mr. KAHN. My recollection of the fact is, I am afraid, nil; but

I am told—I mean I could not possibly recollect amongst so many
hundreds of transactions which went through my books, whether in
each instance a particular transaction went through the stock ex-
change, the curb market, the Chicago market, or in what other way;
but I am told that these particular transactions did not go through
the exchange but were settled at the prevailing prices in my office.

Mr. PECORA. That is, they were made directly by you to your
daughter, and not through any exchange ?

Mr. KAHN. SO I understand.
Mr. PECORA. I want to ask you whether the purchase price was

paid by your daughter directly to you.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In what form was the payment made?
Mr. KAHN. The payment was made in cash, or what was the

equivalent of cash, debiting her account and crediting my account.
Mr. PECORA. That is, by the transference of credits ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes. I suppose that is the correct term. To me it

was cash.
Mr. PECORA. There was no actual cash passed or any token pay-

ment, such as a check ?
Mr. KAHN. There was presumably—I cannot be positive, but pre-

sumably no check passed. I never make payments with checks
except for small items.

Mr. PECORA. YOU would not be called upon to make the payment
in this case; your daughter would be ?

Mr. KAHN. The same thing would hold true of my daughter.
Mr. PECORA. Had you, prior to the date of the making of the sales

of these five blocks of securities, discussed the matter with your
daughter ?

Mr. KAHN. The matter was discussed with my daughter; yes.
Whether it was discussed on that particular day, I could not swear
to. The fact was that I had power of attorney for my daughter;
my wife had power of attorney for my daughter; and an intimate
friend of mine, Mr. Stein, had power of attorney for my daughter.
I could not, 3 years after the event, tell you precisely when and by
whom the matter was discussed with my daughter. 1 can tell you it
was fully approved by my daughter.

Mr. PECORA. I thought perhaps, in view of the fact that this trans-
action was reviewed by the Internal Revenue Department in April
of last year, your recollection of the transaction might have been
considerably refreshed because of such review.

Mr. KAHN. I am afraid you are giving me credit for a more vivid
recollection than I possess for matters which, as I tried to say yes-
terday, I do not necessarily have to remember. There are so many
other things that I have to remember.
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Mr. PECORA. In this particular instance, on the occasion of the
review of this transaction by the officials of the Internal Revenue
Department, you filed or caused to be filed a protest against the
ruling or determination of the field agent who sought to assess a
tax upon you ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, Mr. Pecora. I have a number of volunteer ad-
visers here, but I can tell you without the advisers that I was in
Europe at the time.

Mr. PECORA. At what time ?
Mr. KAHN. In June, I believe it was, of 1932, when this protest

was filed. It was never signed by me; it was signed by my attorneys
in fact.

Mr. PECORA. In the typewritten statement which you read into
the record, and which I have before me, you say as follows:

The securities which I sold in December resulted in a loss of about $117,000.
Some time later, namely, about April 1931

Mr. KAHN. 1932 it should be.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading) :
The field agent for the Government raised the point

You say that should have been 1932 ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; that should be 1932.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recollect whether or not at any time prior to

the making of the sale of these five blocks of securities to your
daughter, you personally had any discussion relating to the pro-
posed sale with your daughter?

Mr. KAHN. I could not say, after 3 years, Mr. Pecora. I beg
your pardon for emphasizing the 3 years, but I could not say
whether I personally discussed it with her prior to the sale. I am
quite certain that I did discuss this and many other matters with
her in the course of events when she came here, after the sale, and
I am quite certain that she approved every sale. She was apprised
of it either before or after.

Mr. PECORA. Was the purchase price at which these sales were
made consistent with the market quotations at the time?

Mr. KAHN. TO my own knowledge, I cannot say, but I am quite
certain that that was so. I am informed by my mentors that that
was the case.

The CHAIRMAN. Were you in New York in December 1930?
Mr. KAHN. Presumably I was. I could not say positively. I

may have been in your own delightful country—I may have been in
Florida, where I usually do go in the winter. But we can easily
look it up. But either in December 1930 or shortly after that I was
in Florida.

The CHAIRMAN. Was your daughter in New York then ?
Mr. KAHN. My daughter came, I believe, a couple of months after-

wards to join me in Florida.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not at the time you made

this sale to your daughter there was a falling market for these
securities ?

Mr. KAHN. That is trying to tax me for the recollection of things
which I would much rather forget.

Mr. PECORA. I was trying to find out in asking you that question,
Mr. Kahn, what might have motivated you in making the sale; in
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other words, whether or not you thought at the time you made the
sale that the value of these securities would continue to decline in
the market, and in order not to sustain any further loss you decided
to make a sale of them. Was there any such element that motivated
you?

Mr. KAHN. That would be a very mean element, and I hope I was
not guilty of it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what prompted you to make the sale
to your daughter at that time ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not recall, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Had you on other occasions, either prior or since,

made sales of securities owned by you to your daughter or any other
member of your family at about the end of the tax year?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, Mr. Pecora; either I myself or one of those acting
on a power of attorney or as recognized agents.

Mr. PECORA. Did you do that every year for a period of years?
Mr. KAHST. Again I am not certain how frequently the occurrence

was.
Mr. PECORA. And did you on each of those other occasions when

you made sales of securities either to your daughter or some other
member of your family at the end of the tax year reacquire by any
means whatsoever the securities or like securities ?

Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my knowledge, never within 30 days,
and very rarely at all. But I have got to say again, to the best of
my knowledge, because, strange though it may sound to you, I tried
as" much as I could to avoid making personal decisions if I could put
them on somebody else's shoulders.

Mr. PECORA. Did you have anyone else make decisions for you
with regard to your purchase and sale of securities, or did you make
those upon your own judgment, impulse?

Mr. KAHN. I used yesterday the term " confused ", which was a
very bad term to use. What I mant to say is that I had power of
attorney for my children, my wife. She had. My friend, in whom
I had implicit confidence, Mr. Steinam, had. Another man who was
in my office and who was statistician of recognized standing and ad-
viser on value, Mr. Gourrich, had. I could not possibly pick out
on what particular instance I made the decision or one of those three
made the decision. My secretary sometimes had.

Mr. PECORA. Was it customary for persons other than yourself to
sell or buy securities for your account without previously consulting
you?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir; quite customary.
Mr. PECORA. And persons who did that on occasion bore what rela-

tionship to you ?
Mr. KAHN (after conferring with an associate). I beg your par-

don?
Mr. PECORA, What relation did the persons who did that for you

on occasion bear to you?
Mr. KAHN. They would be friends of mine in whom I had par-

ticular confidence. They would be representatives of mine if I was
here, and partly for reasons of health and for other reasons, I was
unfortunately absent quite a considerable part of the year in the
last 5 or 6 years. But if I was here presumably they would come to
me and say they thought it was a good thing for me to buy that.
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Senator TOWNSEND. Mr. Kahn, would they be acting through
power of attorney from you?

Mr. KAHN. They would be acting through power of attorney
from me, or they would be acting as my recognized agents, having
been established as such by usage, by tradition, and by recognition
both on my part and the part of others.

Mr. PECORA. What persons had authority, either by power of
attorney or otherwise, to make sales or purchases of securities for
you in December 1930 ?

Mr. KAHN. My wife through power of attorney; my wife, Mr.
Steinam, possibly others, because I was at the point of going away
or had just gone away, and I would leave powers of attorney for my
absence with my secretary, with Mr. Gourrich. I was pretty free in
giving powers of attorney.

Mr. PECORA,. Well, were these powers of attorney given by you for
the purpose of enabling your attorneys in fact or your representatives
to physically consummate such transactions, or were they also in-
tended to enable them and authorize them to make decisions for you
without previous consultation with you with respect to the buying
and selling of securities for your account?

Mr. KAHN (after conferring with Mr. Moore). When I was
here

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Is the gentleman who is whispering to
you one of your counsel ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I have no objection to his advising you before you

answer any question, but I think the record ought to show that any
answer you make is made after having been advised in some fashion
or other by someone connected with you. Will the gentleman kindly
put his name on the record here ?

Mr. MOORE. It is on the record.
Mr. PECORA. What is that ?
Mr. MOORE. It is on the record; and I was not advising anyone.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. MOORE. I say it is on the record. I was not advising him, but

I will gladly
Mr. PECORA (interposing). If you do not advise him, I think it

might be better for you not to interrupt the witness. It might dis-
concert him.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the name?
Mr. KAHN. Mr. Moore.
Your question was, if I understand it rightly, whether the people

Tiaving such power of attorney would act for me when I was in New
York.

Mr. PECORA. NO; the question was a little bit broader than that.
The question was whether or not in giving these powers of attorney
to these agents you did so for the purpose merely of legally quali-
fying them to consummate a transaction for you or did you do it
also with a view of having them make decisions without previous
consultation with you on the matter of buying or selling securities
for your individual account ?

Mr. KAHN. I did it for the purpose of my convenience, for the
purpose of relieving my mind of a mass of matters, and whilst I
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was in New York, presumably and to the best of my recollection,
they would come to me either before or immediately after, but they
were quite at liberty to do so. But the custom, as I recall it, and
the natural custom, would be that when I was in New York I would
be advised.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you want the committee to understand that
in order to relieve you of a mass of detail or labor involved in mak-
ing decisions as to when you should buy or sell securities without
previous consultation with you, you empowered your wife to do
that?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, decidedly; yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO transfer that burden to her, or the responsibility,

call it that if you will ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not want the committee to understand that

you considered your wife just as well qualified to make such decisions
in your behalf as you yourself were?

Mr. KAHN. I do not. And I do not believe she would make such
decisions except under competent advice, or under what she believed
to be competent advice.

Mr. PECORA. What is your recollection now as to whether or not
the sale of these five blocks of securities to your daughter on Decem-
ber 30, 1930, were made by you directly or by some one acting under
a power of attorney for you?

Mr. KAHN. My recollection now is nil.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you do not know one way or the other what

the fact might have been ?
Mr. KAHN. I do not. I do not even know whether at that par-

ticular date I was in New York or I was in Florida.
Mr. PECORA. Would it not be relatively easy for you to ascertain

the fact as to whether or not at the time of the making of this sale
you were actually in New York ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, yes; quite easy.
Mr. PECORA. Will you undertake to do that ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Before the hearing is over ?
Mr. KAHN. Gladly.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you recall whether or not your daughter,

to whom these blocks of securities were sold, was in New York or
was even in this country on December 30, 1930 ?

Mr. KAHN. Again, I do not recall precisely, Mr. Pecora. My im-
pression is that she came somewhat later.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long after did she come here ?
Mr. KAHN. I am guessing. And I dislike to guess under oath.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall if she came here later where she was

on December 30, 1930—that is, in what country, continent?
Mr. KAHN. In France or in England presumably. She may have

been in Italy. I could not possibly know without ascertaining.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not she was consulted prior

to the making of the sale to her for the purpose of ascertaining
whether or not she wanted to buy these securities ?

Mr. KAHN. AS I tried to explain, Mr. Pecora, she had several peo-
ple here who had the power of attorney for her.
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Mr. PECORA. Were any of those persons the same persons to whom
you had given power of attorney?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were they in all instances the same person ?
Mr. KAHN. In all instances the same person?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. I should think so.
Mr. PECORA. And who were those persons? Give us their names,

if you have not already given the names of all of them. You have
already mentioned your wife.

Mr. KAHN. I have mentioned my wife.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Steinam—is it?
Mr. KAHN. Mr. Steinam, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were there any other attorneys in fact for yourself

and your daughter at that time?
Mr. KAHN. Attorneys in fact but without having specific power

of attorney in all cases, there would be a Mr. Gourrich.
Mr. PECORA. What relationship did he bear to you ?
Mr. KAHN. He was the chief statistician in my office and advisor

on the intrinsic value of securities. I do not now recall whether
he had a specific power of attorney or whether he acted by what
I might call tacit recognition, by usage and by habit.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any special reason for making this par-
ticular sale on the 30th of December or just as the tax year was
about to expire?

Mr. KAHN. I could not recall, Mr. Pecora, what the specific rea-
son was, if any.

Mr. PECORA. Isn't it a fact that usually for a period of years during
the last week of December of each year in that period you made
substantial sales of many blocks of securities ?

Mr. KAHN. I believe that is so.
Mr. PECORA. That was sort of an annual custom of yours,

wasn't it?
Mr. KAHN. I believe it was.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason why you picked out that par-

ticular time in each year for the making of sales of substantial blocks
of securities?

Mr. KAHN. I suppose the reason was, Mr. Pecora, to determine
how much I owed the Government.

Mr. PECORA. Just what do you mean by that?
Mr. KAHN. TO determine what was my loss as compared to my

income.
Mr. PECORA. Well, do you mean by that that they were made in

order to enable you to take what is known as a tax loss ?
Mr. KAHN. Tax loss is an ugly term and is an ugly connotation.

I suppose it will be abolished forever after you finish with it here.
Mr. PECORA. I hope so.
Mr. KAHN. But at that time
Mr. I. B. LEVINE. Mr. Pecora, may I say something? It may help

you. I have gone over all these records last night, and it may help
if I can have a little conference with him to refresh his recollection
as to all those things.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see how far his recollection may need to be
refreshed, and if it does need to be refreshed, why, Mr. Kahn will
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be given every opportunity to refresh his recollection. So far he is
answering questions with a more or less degree of familiarity. I
think the record ought to show the name of the gentleman who just
addressed the committee.

Mr. MOORE. Mr. Levine, of Stroock & Stroock.
Mr. PECORA. And what are your initials, Mr. Levine ?
Mr. LEVINE. I. B. Levine.
Mr. PECORA. An attorney?
Mr. LEVINE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Connected with the firm of Stroock & Stroock, New

York City?
Mr. LEVINE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you were remarking, Mr. Kahn, in answer to

my last question addressed to you, that the term I used, " tax loss J\
had a rather ugly connotation.

Mr. KAHN. I also remarked that I hoped that it will be buried
forever after you are through.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the remark or the connotation ?
Mr. KAHN. Not the remark. The fact.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the custom?
Mr. KAHN. The custom. I think any law which is apt, however

just in itself it may have been intended, which is apt to irritate pub-
lic sentiment and cause resentment on the part of the people is a bad
law and ought to be amended.

Senator STEIWER. Aside from public reaction, Mr. Kahn, don't you
perceive certain objections to the capital loss and gain law?

Mr. KAHN. I do, Senator. I have long felt that it was a risky
provision. I know it exists in England, and it works fairly well in
England, but England has not got the tremendous ups and downs
that we have in this country, and here it really means that the Gov-
ernment speculates on people making money or losing money. In
my humble opinion, that is not the business of the Government. The
Government ought to be assured of a steady revenue in good or in
bad times.

Senator STEIWER. Does not the capital-gain tax prevent liquida-
tion sometimes ?

Mr. KAHN. It does.
Senator STEIWER. Keeps the investor from taking his profit, and

therefore leads to inflation—is that so ?
Mr. KAHN. Quite correct, Senator.
Senator STEIWER. Was it a factor in the great inflation of 1928

and 1929?
Mr. KAHN. I t was, in my opinion, a very substantial factor. Over

and over again I heard people tell me, come to me triumphant,,
and show me a slip and say, " Here, I have got such and such profits."
And I said, " Well, I congratulate you." And he says, " Wait. I
cannot afford to take them. I am not going to take them. I will let
them run on."

And you are absolutely right that it had a great effect in causing
the inflation, which was one of the reasons for the disaster of 1929.

The CHAIRMAN. They would not take the profit because of the tax?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator BARKI^EY. On the contrary, does not the custom of selling

in order to establish a loss at the end of the taxable year create an
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artificial situation which may depress the value of stocks at the same
time ?

Mr. KAHN. Exactly the same situation exists there, Senator, plus
another undesirable concomitant; namely, that it encourages bear
cliques who throw themselves upon the market and say " This is our
chance. This is our time. Let us depress the market for a while.
We will get a chance to buy back." .

I t seems to me that from every point of view it is for the Govern-
ment a hazardous piece of business to gamble on the country's pros-
perity in the way of a gain-and-profit provision. I t is a bad thing
from the point of view of making it easier to inflate and to stop th#
natural flow of sales and purchases, of credit, and of currency.

It is, as you have rightly pointed out, Senator, an element which
injects an artificial depression upon the market, usually at one par-
ticular month, and in my opinion all these elements are bad, and if
some way can be devised by which the Government will get no less
money, by which rich people will pay, as in my own opinion I believe
they would pay, more money to the Government, by which this temp-
tation to do that which the law plainly permits is definitely removed
for all time and people pay what they manifestly and on the face
of their income ought to pay, I think you would have rendered a
very great service to the community.

The CHAIRMAN. There has been already some modification of that.
Mr. KAHN. I know, Senator, to a certain extent that has already

been remedied, but I do not believe it has been completely remedied.
Senator STEIWER. YOU are the first witness connected with the

New York banking fraternity, I believe, who has stated to this com-
mittee that the bears are able to depress the market. Do you care to
elaborate that statement ?

Mr. KAHN. I haven't any doubt about it, Senator. Twice two
makes four, and if an artificial offering of the market is created it
is bound to have an effect upon the market. Now, the people who
may be doing that may be acting in perfect good faith. They are
doubtless acting within the law. They may be acting entirely ethi-
cally. I think it depends to a large extent upon the motives. If the
bear goes about seeking whom he can devour, then I think he is a
danger to the community and he ought to be restricted, and to the
extent that it is possible he ought to be prevented from damaging
the natural flow of prices.

I think the natural flow of prices in every way is a thing which
legislation, if I may be permitted to say so, ought to encourage in
whatever field of activity it may be, and anything which interferes
with the natural flow of prices, whether it is artificial and conscience-
less or not, exaggerated bull pools or bear pools, are in my opinion
a social evil.

Senator STEIWER. Are you conscious of a difference of opinion
between yourself and Mr. Richard Whitney and other officials of
the New York Stock Exchange and other gentlemen who have
appeared before the committee and assured us that the evils are very
small with respect to this question ?

Mr. KAHN. Well, " very small", Senator, is a relative term. In
my opinion, they are distinctly social evils, and, in my opinion, they
ought to be looked into; and, in my humble opinion, whatever your
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committee can do to regulate and correct the damaging effect upon
the community ought to be done.

I am not prepared at this moment and without preparation to
suggest any precise remedies; but whilst I do believe that buying
activity and selling activity are the proper functions of the stock
exchange, I do not believe that artificial activities of whatever kind
are the proper functions of any exchange.

Senator STEIWER. Mr. Pecora, will you develop this later? We
may have included it at the wrong place in the hearing. I do not
care to pursue it.

Senator TOWNSEND. May I ask you one question: Mr. Kahn, is
there a difference, in your judgment, between a " bear raid" and
" short selling " ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; I think there is a difference, Senator.
Senator TOWNSEND. What would be your description of that?
Mr. KAHN. Short selling is the action of one particular individual

in reaching conclusions that prices are too high, that events are
likely to materialize in the remoter or nearer future upon which
he is willing to back his judgment. His judgment is that he had
better get out of stocks, and he had better go a little further than
that, just as he would buy stocks when he thinks they are very cheap,
so he would sell stocks when he thinks they are very dear or when
he believes that an event is going to happen which will affect
their prices. I think that is, in my opinion, a perfectly legitimate
exercise of individual activity.

I think when you get" bear raids " you are doing a socially damag-
ing thing, when you get a gang of people together and they say,
" Now, we will raid the market. JN"ow we will spread rumors. Now
we will create fear. Now we will scare people out of their stocks "—
I think they are doing a socially illegitimate thing.

Senator TOWNSEND. But the short seller may reach his conclu-
sion by his intimate knowledge with corporations in which he might
be a member.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator TOWNSEND. And then short sell. What would you think

jofthat?
Mr. KAHN. I am afraid, Senator, you overestimate the inside

knowledge of directors. I do not believe that directors do possess
as a general rule that inside knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. What prevents them from having it?
Mr. KAHN. Indifference, Senator. Not only that, but you cannot

run a corporation in such a way that it is taken out of the hands of
the executive officials. They must necessarily run the corporation.
Your board of directors is supposed to be, to a large extent, a " brain
trust." They are supposed to be advisors. They are supposed to
keep posted. But I do not believe that a corporation can be run by
a body of 15 men. I think it has got to be run by a very small body
of men.

Mr. PECORA. What is the sense of having large boards, then?
Mr. KAHN. Large boards I do not believe in. A reasonably large

board, I think, is, to use the expression I used in the common
parlance, a kind of a " brain trust."

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that large boards, th«L. are resorted
to for so-called window-dressing purposes?
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Mr. KAHN. Partly that and partly because there is a hope that
they will bring business.

And I do not believe I had quite finished my answer to the Sen-
ator's question, or had I ?

Senator TOWNSEND. I think you have. I am surprised to hear
you say that you did not think the directors would have a knowledge
of their own company.

Mr. KAHN. I do not say that, Senator. At least I did not mean
to say it. I did not mean to imply that they did not have knowledge
of their own company, but I doubt whether they would have sufficient
knowledge of their own company in all cases, outside of the officers
and outside of perhaps an executive committee, to draw from figures
put before them, from a report put before them, a definite conclusion
as to what is likely to be the future next month of that company.
Are things likely to be better: or things likely to be worse? It is
vejy largely guessing. I t is very largely a sixth sense. I t is de-
veloped in the case of the officers, because the officers are in constant
contact with their customers, and I suppose out of that they do gain
some knowledge which an ordinary director would not possess, a
knowledge which is very frequently wrong, as we have seen in 1929,
1930,1931, and 1932.

But I wanted to add this thing: As I understand the law—and
if it is not the law in my opinion it ought to be the law as soon as
possible—but I understand the law is that no director is permitted
to sell short stock of his own company. If it is not the law, it ought
to be the law.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU have been dwelling somewhat, Mr. Kahn, on
the general consequences of speculation. While on the subject I
just would like to have your view as to the economic effect of specu-
lation generally.

Mr. KAHN. I think speculation fulfills a legitimate purpose, pro-
vided it is speculation and it is not gambling. I think gambling
fulfills no legitimate purpose whatsoever.

Mr. PECORA. What are the earmarks of speculation as differen-
tiated from gambling?

Mr. KAHN. Well, speculation you must indulge in almost neces-
sarily in every line of business in foreseeing, for instance, whether
you should buy your raw material in December or in March; you
must hedge against it from time to time. If you are a banker, to a
certain extent you indulge in speculation every time you take the
responsibility of buying a large issue of bonds. I think it is a part
of business which cannot be dispensed with.

Again I would say the test is the motive. If speculation is a part
of your business, a just part of your business, and not the purpose
of your business, then I should say speculation is not only permit-
ted but probably unavoidable. If your purpose is to enrich yourself
through gambling then I think you are engaged in an illegitimate
transaction. It may be an absolutely legal transaction, but I think
from the point of view of the public welfare it is an illegitimate
transaction.

It is difficult enough to meet the situation in such a way that the
distribution of rewards is reasonably fairly effected. The world has
not solved that problem, yet. But I think we can all agree in this
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way, that wealth acquired by gambling serves no good purpose, and
that the man who indulges as a profession in gambling is not entitled
as a part of the community to any reward.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you call trading in stocks and bonds on
margin gambling or speculation?

Mr. KAHN. I would call that speculation. If people have money
they must employ it.

Mr. PECOEA. And when would trading in stocks and other securi-
ties on margin be gambling, as distinguished from speculation?

Mr. KAHN. When it exceeds reasonable proportions.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean when it is successful to an inordinate

degree ?
Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, I do not mean that. I think it is gambling

when it is not in proportion to a man's available means. When the
transactions he indulges in are plainly such as to endanger him if
they go wrong, are plainly such as to go beyond that wise provision
which he owes to his family—in other words, if they are plainly
improvident and if they are plainly engaged in for the purpose of
sheer gambling, then I think they are wrong.

But I see nothing wrong in a man instead of putting all his
money into bonds, as against a man going to the extent of his avail-
able cash resources counted out to the last dollar—I see nothing
wrong in a man saying, "Now I have-got $5,000. I see that Tom
or Smith or Brown tell me that it is a good thing to buy some of
this stock. I cannot afford to pay for1 all of it, but I can pay for
a substantial part of it, sufficient not to risk my own future, not to
risk the provisions for my wife, and not to risk paying my insur-
ance premium when it comes due." I think it is a matter of mo-
tive, and I think it is a matter of moderation.

I do not believe in fact anyone would find any real difficulty in
determining when a transaction is a gambling transaction and when
a transaction is a reasonable market transaction.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say that a gambling transaction contains sub-
stantial elements of speculation?

Mr. KAHN. I t does.
Mr. PECORA. And would you say that a speculation transaction

contains elements of gambling?
Mr. KAHN. That is a matter of Mr. Einstein's relativity.
Mr. PECORA. That deals with time and, space, so far as I under-

stand it. I am not one of the 10 or 12 that are said to understand
his theories.

Mr. KAHN. Well, time certainly enters into the element of specu-
lation. I do not believe space does.

Senator BARKLEY. Sometimes space may cut some figure. I t de-
pends on the gyrations.

Mr. KAHN. But I think you can say that speculation is an inevi-
table element in almost all activities of every man who is engaged
in business.

Mr. PECORA. Well, would you say that all gamblers are speculators,
but not all speculators are gamblers ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes. And I would be complimenting the gamblers in
saying it.

Mr. PECORA. SO far as I have been able to understand your dis-
tinction to the point that you have attempted to define it between
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gambling and speculation, the principal element of difference be-
tween the two is one of financial ability on the part of the individual
who indulges either in gambling or speculation ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. Have I misunderstood your philosophy ?
Mr. KAHN. I am afraid my philosophy was badly expressed. That

was merely said, in response to Senator Steiwer's question as to
whether a man is justified—or I believe it was Senator Fletcher's
question—as to whether a man is justified in indulging in margin
transactions. That was my specific answer to a specific question. I
do not think that that is a test. I think the test is the motive to a
very large exent—to an almost controlling extent, and the test is
what good or what harm is done to the community. I can see distinct
good to the community in the smaller men of the country having the
opportunity in taking part in profit—sometimes they are not profit-
able—but in taking part in putting some of their capital into indus-
tries and benefiting from the activities of the country.

I think that is not only permitted—I think it ought to be encour-
aged. I think it is not right that the great mass of the people should
feel that only the fellows near the stock exchange can benefit from
the type of financial advantages which the prosperity of the country
and the labor of the country as a whole produces. And I think that
to the extent that it is possible to get the plain man, the common
man, the man of small means to participate in those benefits—I
cordially think he should have that opportunity, and I think it
is a social advantage, and I think he is entitled to it.

I think that some of the feeling which exists in respect to the
stock market activities is this very feeling that you fellows who sit
next to the stock market, next to Wall Street, you get all the oppor-
tunities of benefiting from it, and we men who are a thousand or
2,000 or 3,000 miles away, we are not permitted to participate. And
I think that is wrong. I think they should be permitted to par-
ticipate within the limits of prudence.

Mr. PECORA. And those limits of prudence are suggested by the
personal worth, the personal value of the individual, is that right?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that a transaction involving, we will say, invest-

ments of or risking $5,000 by an individual whose total capital wealth
might be $5,000 would be gambling?

Mr. KAHN. I t would be very unwise-
Mr. PECORA (continuing). But a similar transaction on the part

of a person who might have a capital wealth of $100,000 would not
be gambling; is that right? _

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The market effect is the same, is it not?
Mr. KAHN. The market effect is the same, except—I would not

even say that in the one case it would be gambling and in the other
case it would not be gambling. It depends upon the nature of the
security involved. Now, if the man having $100,000, as you said,
puts $5,000, which is the figure you mentioned, into the wildest kind
of cats and dogs, I call it gambling, irrespective of the fact that it
is only one twentieth of his capital. On the other hand, if a man,
having $5,000, actually puts, let us say, 50 or 60 percent of it in a
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security which, whilst he believes in its future, whilst he would like
to benefit from its capital appreciation is something that by test
and trial has proved itself pretty near to being an investment, then
he is not gambling.

Mr. PECORA. And when a trade is in a security that you call one
©f the cats and dogs you would say that was gambling?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And where it was in a stable security you would say

it was not gambling?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then you recognize, do you not, that some of the

trades on the stock exchange are gambling trades ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS that because they have cats and dogs listed there?
Mr. KAHN. NO, Mr. Pecora. That enters another of the many

fields into which gambling is subdivided, and into which socially un-
desirable practices or socially desirable practices are subdivided.
That has nothing whatever to do with the nature of the security.
That is an evil in itself. The raiding of the stock market, the vio-
lently marking up and down of other people's possessions is in my
opinion a social evil.

Mr. PECORA. And that occurs frequently through stock exchange
transactions or operations, does it not?

Mr. KAHN. Perhaps " stock exchange transactions " puts an onus
where it does not quite belong. Now, the stock exchange is merely
the market place. These transactions may originate many, many
miles away from the stock exchange

Mr. PECORA. That may be, but the medium through which the
transaction is effected is very frequently the stock exchange?

Mr. KAHN. Yes. And the fellow who drifts into New York, into
Wall Street, nowadays, and goes on a financial spree may be coming
from Kalamazoo or anywhere else, and yet he would call himself a
financier. He would go into the stock market. He would start to
a very large extent transacting bull or bear operations, up and down,
as the case may be. I do not believe that we financiers who, I hope,
have some training and some experience—I do not believe we are
responsible for his doings. We do provide him with a market where
Ms transactions can be consummated.

Mr. PECORA. DO you not do more than that, Mr. Kahn ? Do not
the bankers frequently, and to a very considerable extent in fact,
provide him with the funds with which these tranactions are had?

Mr. KAHN. If you say bankers, I would say, as a rule, no. If you
say commercial banks, my answer would be that, with the law as it
was before the Glass bill came into effect, necessarily yes, because

Mr. PECORA. Well, when I said " bankers ", I meant not only pri-
vate bankers but commercial banks.

Mr. KAHN. But again not bankers in New York only. Banks and
bankers all over the country.

Mr. PECORA. I was not limiting the term " bankers " to any geo-
graphical district. I was applying it to the profession generally.

Mr. KAHN. And I include, Mr. Pecora, the Federal Keserve bank.
I include every instrumentality that deals with money and with
currency and with credit. And I am not sure in my own mind
that the time will not come when you gentlemen will determine that
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all these instrumentalities should be in one way or another under
the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Regulation?
Mr. KAHN (continuing). Supervision
Mr. PECORA. Eegulated?
Mr. KAHN. I do not like the word " regulation."
Mr. PECORA. Supervised ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes. Under the supervision of some authority which,

as I said yesterday, accomplishes functions analogous to the Gov-
ernor of the Bank of England. The Governor of the Bank of Eng-
land cannot impose his views, but it is very unhealthy to oppose him.

The CHAIRMAN. What I was trying to get at, Mr. Kahn, was your
views as to whether or not this spirit of speculation ought to be
discouraged or regulated in some way, instead of being turned loose
and promoted and assisted, because of its effect and its possible effect
on the economic conditions of society generally.

Mr. KAHN. If you can find the means of doing that, Senator, I
believe you will have accomplished an exceedingly worth-while
object.

Mr. PECORA. Can you suggest any such means in the fullness of
your experience, Mr. Kahn?

Mr. KAHN. These last 4 weeks, Mr. Pecora, I have been so busy
with going through every transaction of my firm for the last 5 or 6
or 7 years and trying to refresh my mind on it, that I am afraid
I have not quite reached the point where I would venture to put
any conclusions before you. Moreover, this has happened, Mr.
Pecora

Mr. PECORA. Before you pass on from that. You do recognize^
if I understand the answer you made to Senator Fletcher's question,
that it would be desirable and in the public interest to have some
sort of regulation or supervision or limitation—call it what you
will—on the part of Government agencies to restrict the gambling
in order to avoid the harmful social effects; is that correct ?

Mr. KAHN. The harmful social and economic effects.
Mr. PECORA. The harmful social and economic effects. You do

recognize the desirability of that in the public interest?
Mr. KAHN. I do recognize the desirability of that principle; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, could you not tell this committee now out of

the fullness of your experience in the financial world some wayf
some method, some means by which that could be done?

Mr. KAHN. Possibly 3 or 4 or 5 or 6 weeks ago I might have been
presumptuous enough to do that, Mr. Pecora. But this thing has
happened. I beg your pardon for spreading my philosophy before
you Senators, but until you stop me I will go on.

The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
Mr. KAHN. Experience has shown that about every 30 years this

country determines that it will change its economic pattern. I t did
so the last time under Theodore Roosevelt. I t has done so now
within the last few months. When this economic pattern changes^
things which heretofore were orthodox become hexterodox, become
wiped out. For instance, in 1893, before Mr. Roosevelt's time as
President, and thereafter during Mr. Eoosevelt's second term, we
all swore by the antitrust laws. We all wanted

Mr. PECORA. Swore by them or at them ?
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Mr. KAHN. And at, too. We believed that the benefit of the coun-
try required ruthless competition, however wasteful, and the devil
take the hindmost. But that there must be competition, there must
be survival of the fittest. We believed in that, and our law expressed
that theory for 30 years.

Now we are about to be converted to the opposite theory—rightly,
in my opinion. We believed in the pioneer period, in the law of the
jungle. I came here in 1893, and that was just the remnant of, the
last 10 years of the industrial pioneer period of the country, and the
law of the jungle prevailed, and things were done at that time which
would never be thought of nowadays, not even by their perpetrators.
And laws were made in the full light of day, with the approval of
the community—at least with a knowledge of the community—and
no one changed them, and no one had any particular observations to
make, except that some of our western friends began to warn us
that the thing wouldn't do. And ultimately Mr. Theodore Roosevelt
came along and he held up a mirror to the community, and the com-
munity did not like the picture which it saw, and very important
changes were made* But that was about 30 years ago. And that
has happened about every 30 years in this country.

Now, 30 years have come and gone since Mr. Theodore Roosevelt,
and the " new deal " is now being made. I t is of the utmost conse-
quence economically and socially. I do not believe any man is wise
enough at this moment to express any views or conclusions until
these new theories and laws have been tested. May be that some of
the matters which we have inherited from the past were wise after
all and ought to be preserved. May be that the " new deal" is
wholly right and can stand as it is. May be—and that, in my opin-
ion, is the more likely way—we will find by test and trial what is
worth preserving and what must be changed. And I know a good
deal must be changed. And I know the time is ripe to have it
changed. Overripe in some ways.

Now when such a 30-year period comes then we all must open-
mindedly adjust ourselves to the new day. Public opinion has
spoken. It has expressed itself in legislation. All of us, whether
we are reactionaries or whether we are progressives, must attempt
to give this new legislation a fair deal. But I do not think any of
us is capable to say now " This new legislation is wrong in such and
such respects ", or "All of it is right in such and such respects."
Some of the things of the past which are valuable ought not to have
been chucked out of the window.

I think you must give a little time to us who are trying to march
along with the procession, you must give us a little time to test the
thing out and to ascertain after perhaps 3 months or 4 or 5 months
what suggestions we whom you do the honor to consult on this
occasion—what suggestions we can make, without going off half-
cocked. I do not believe any of us could conscientiously answer your
question now until the new laws have had a fair chance to be tested
and tried and possibly corrected.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you as a kind of a starter, Mr. Kahn,
favor the limiting of stock and bond issues to actual and full con-
tribution to the capital of the enterprise? Ought there not to be
by law some limitations as to the issuance of stocks and bonds by
corporations so that we will know that when they are issued theDigitized for FRASER 
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full and actual contribution to the capital of the enterprise has
been made ?

Mr. KAHN. By all means.
The CHAIRMAN. That has not been the case in the past.
Mr. KAHN. I know it has not been frequently the case. I fully

agree with you that it ought to be the case.
Mr. PECORA. YOU spoke the other day, the first day that you were

on the stand, of the perfect mania—I believe I am literally quoting
you now—which seized people in this country in 1927 and 1928 and
1929—that is, up to October 24, 1929—on the part of everybody to
buy everybody else's business.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you think, do you not, that that mania made

a very formidable contribution to the depression which followed?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What elements went to the encouragement or the

development of that perfect mania?
Mr. KAHN. What elements did not, Mr. Pecora? What elements

did not?
Mr. PECORA. Well, conceivably the tides, and so forth, did not.

You can think of many things that did not. We want to know what
the elements were that made a primary contribution to the develop-
ment of that mania.

Mr. KAHN. I fear I am trying your patience, because it will have
to be a fairly complete answer.

I think the first thing which developed the mania was the megalo-
mania. We thought we were bigger than we actually are as yet.
We thought that we could swing the whole world. We thought that
this ought to be the money center of the world, this ought to be the
industrial center of the world, this ought to be the greatest export-
ing country, this ought to be necessarily an importing country, this
ought to be the greatest loaning country. There was nothing which
at that time we did not believe was practicable in this country.

Now, some of the things which we believed were practicable are
self-contradictory. You cannot be a great exporting nation without
being to a certain extent either an importing nation or a great loan-
ing nation. We did not want to be a great importing nation; we
wanted to be a great exporting nation. There was a time when we
thought that we would like to be a great loaning nation, and then
we did not like the fruit of that tree and we cut down that tree.
We said, " We do not want to be a great loaning nation." We said,
" We do not want those Europeans to get our bankers to sell us their
securities and then find that we are losing our money, and find that
we have built up competition besides."

Mr. PECORA. When did we get that notion ?
Mr. KAHN. After things proved that that was true.
Mr. PECORA. That is, after billions of dollars of American capital

had gone abroad in the past decade, or up to about 2 or 3 years ago ?
Mr. KAHN. Well, billions of dollars is an enormous sum, Mr. Pe-

cora, but many of those billions of dollars—I think a majority of
them—came back with interest.

Moreover, it has nothing to do with the case, but it does give per-
haps an example. If the war had lasted till the spring of 1919, as
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most of us believed it would, as General Foch believed, as General
Pershing believed ,as most of us believed, those 6 months longer
would have cost us a great deal more money, a vast deal more
money than all the money which after the war we loaned to Europe
and to South America, and the result would have been accumulated
corpses and not a single economic advantage to this country what-
soever. At least we can say for our loans that we made abroad—
and I am not by any means defending all of them, and I am not de-
fending by any means all the methods of them—one can only plead
that we were young and that we were learning, and all experience
is a costly experience.

We were trying to follow the example of England, who had
been in that business for generations—and who have also, I might
say, lost a great deal of money. I saw statistics the other day that
the Council of Foreign Bondholders in England had registered with
it 125 foreign bond issues in default. I think we have registered
here about 130 foreign bond issues in default.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many?
Mr. KAHN. One hundred and thirty, I believe. So you see the

difference is not very great. And we here! had thought that what
was good for England would be good for us. But the economic
conditions in England are altogether different, and the means by
which England must make her economic living are altogether dif-
ferent from what we have here. However, I admit that we were
not wise enough to see it. We had to learn it from experience, and I
am sorry that the experience has come in part, in considerable part,
out of the pockets of the American investor. I t also came out of the
pocket of the American banker. And I think all of us would^ be
richer and that all of us would be a great deal happier if 1929 had
never occurred, neither the beginning nor the ending, certainly not
as to the ending.

But in this whole period, during which we thought everything
was possible, it was stated frequently that a new era had come. Uni-
versity professors proclaimed a new era. Newspapers spoke of a
new era. That idea spread all over the country—that here was a
chance to make money, a chance not only for the rich man but for
all men to make money. The statement was made all over America
that with our skill, determination, and organizing capacity, such as
can only be found in America, there was a new era, a new opportunity
offered to all men.

Salesmen went all over America and trained the people in believ-
ing in good bonds first, in second-rate bonds afterward, and in bad
bonds third, and in good stocks fourth, and in bad stocks fifth. I t
went all over the country that here was an opportunity the like of
which the world had never seen and which would not end for years
to come.

I think, Mr. Pecora, when you ask me what produced this inania,
I must say to you it was a combination of elements in which we
bankers, and all the brokers, and many professors, and many teachers
of public opinion hkd a fair share and as to which it is difficult to
allocate the leading share to anyone. I recall that even so conserva-
tive and careful speaking a man as President Coolidge said that for
a country of the size of ours our credit structure is not unduly
strained. But it was unduly strained, and
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Senator COSTIGAN (interposing). Mr. Kahn, you surprise me by
your statement that the public was invited to invest in bad bonds.

Mr. KAHN, Not knowingly so, you understand.
Senator COSTIGAN. Can you give us such an illustration ?
Mr. KAHN. Not knowingly so, I say, but the result has shown,

hindsight has shown, that many bonds which at that time were be-
lieved to be justifiably offered to the public ought never to have been
offered. I t is a case of hindsight. I cannot too strongly emphasize,
Senator Costigan, that at that time there was hardly a sane person
in America. We were all swept away by the belief that a tre-
mendous era, spoken of as the new era, had come upon us, and that
everything was going to be good.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn
Senator COSTIGAN (interposing). Mr. Kahn, were you at that time

inviting investments in bonds which you regarded as without merit ?
Mr. KAHN. Oh, no. We never did that. We have never done

that, and never shall do it. As I stated on yesterday when you
were not here, the only foreign bonds we have issued since the war
that are in default are the bonds of the Mortgage Bank of Chile.
None of our other foreign bonds issued since the war are in default.
And we certainly would never have attempted to invite the public
to subscribe for bonds that we did not believe to be good. And I
believe that same thing is true of

Senator COSTIGAN (interposing). What financial advisers suggested
the desirability of any investments in bad bonds in preference to
good stocks ?

Mr. KAHN. NO one in my opinion suggested investing in bad bonds;
that is, with the knowledge that they were bad. But the judgment
of a good many people as of that time became swayed by their hope,
by their belief that things would be different in that new era from
what they had ever been before.

Senator COSTIGAN. Perhaps I misunderstood the significance of
your prior testimony.

Mr. KAHN. Yes. And I am sorry if I gave you such a suggestion,
and am very happy that you have brought the point out so that it
might be cleared up.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, in line with the questions Senator
Costigan just asked you, about instances where salesmen advised the
investing public to buy bad bonds, I recall the testimony given
before this committee last February to the effect that the National
City Co. had brought out three issues, aggregating $90,000,000, of
Peruvian bonds in the face of advice conveyed to them by their
experts in Peru that the loans were bad moral, political, and economic
risks. Are you familiar with that testimony ?

Mr. KAHN. I did not read the testimony; no. I know that that
particular loan was brought out; yes.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, we probably will resume the discussion that
has been engaged in during the past half hour or more, but suppose
we now get back to these security sales that you made to your
daughter on December 30,1930.

Mr. KAHN. Will I be permitted, inasmuch as I now have the privi-
lege of sitting opposite Senator Costigan, to read to him one very
short line, and it won't take more than 2 minutes, which does not
deal with the sales to my daughter ?
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Senator COSTIGAN. Certainly.
Mr. KAHN. I noticed, Senator Costigan, the other day, when Mr.

Lamont was examined, you referred to the fact that the great bulk
of the wealth of the country was in the hands of a trifling minority
of the people. And Mr. Lamont, apparently, did not have the facts
before him to answer.

Senator COSTIGAN. Attention was drawn to certain findings of the
Federal Trade Commission and of the United States Industrial Eela-
tions Commission on that subject.

Mr. KAHN. Might I be permitted to read one line on this subject
which I looked up after I noticed that you had made that inquiry of
Mr. Lamont:

The prevailing apportionment of material award is by no means free from
fault. The difficulty of the task of the wide improvement of that apportion-
ment is one of the questions which should challenge the best thought of our
statesmen. Still it may be appropriate to mention that the frequently heard
assertion that the great bulk of the wealth of the Nation goes into the coffers
of a small number of men is erroneous. A carefully compiled statement pub-
lished last year from an authoritative source—

And the source is a book called " National Income and Its Purchas-
ing Power ", by Wilford Isobel King, published by the National
Bureau of Economic Research. And Mr. King is to my knowledge
a very capable man and thorough scholar.

That statement shows that according to the latest official figures then
available—

And that means the latest year which he considers available in
sufficient detail to enable him to base a judgment upon, was 1926—

At that time it shows that more than 87 percent of the Nation's total annual
income went to those with incomes of $5,000 or less, and that less than 13 per-
cent went to those having incomes above $5,000. It also shows that those
possessing annual realized income—

He there uses the term " annual realized income " but I do not
know what his differentiation of the term is—
of $150,000 or more obtained altogether one sixtieth—

And that means 1.6 percent—
of the Nation's total annual realized income.

The statement shows further that if the entire income of those
having more than $5,000 a year should have it taken away from them
and distributed proportionately among those having less than $5,000
a year, the income of the latter group would be increased by such
distribution to the extent of only one seventh. And Mr. King adds:

In fact, this change—
Meaning the addition of one seventh—

would be less than that which occurred from 1922 to 1926 by the general
increase in the productiveness of American industry.

Senator COSTIGAN. The statement you have read is interesting but
does not impress me as being in conflict with the official estimates.
Have you, Mr. Kahn, by any chance the figures before you showing
the number of wage earners who were earning less in 1926 than suf-
ficed to provide a decent level of subsistence ?

Mr. KAHN. I have not, but I did read it and it makes very sad
reading.
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Senator COSTIGAN. Have you any estimate of the aggregate of
such income?

Mr. KAHN. I assume it would be very considerable. I have no
such statistics, and I merely took the liberty of reading this because
it seemed to be worthy of your knowledge. You probably did not
have it in mind, and I happened to come across it shortly after I
read your question to Mr. Lamont.

Senator COSTIGAN. I think the facts are fairly well known. Mr.
King, I know, is an authority of distinction.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, to get back to your stock sales to your daughter,
Mr. Kahn, of December 30, 1930. At that time you owned, didn't
you, other shares of the same kind of securities as were involved in
those sales?

Mr. KAHN. SO I observe from my income-tax return; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason why, at the time you made

these sales to your daughter, you did not sell all your holdings of
those securities instead of only a part of them ?

Mr. KAHN. I assume that my daughter did not have sufficient
money to pay for any more than she did buy.

Mr. PECORA. Are you now assuming, also, that your daughter
actually exercised her independent judgment on the question of buy-
ing the securities' which you sold to her?

Mr. KAHN. She exercised, Mr. Pecora, her independent judgment
as soon as the matter was brought to her knowledge, to that extent
that she naturally knew I had more knowledge of securities than she
did, and unless she had a particular reason to believe that my judg-
ment in this case was unsound she would very probably feel, she
would undoubtedly feel this way: Well, if my father thinks it is a
good thing for him to buy, I better buy it. And she would not
ordinarily put her judgment against mine. She was entirely free to
do so if she wished.

Mr. PECORA. My recollection is that you have already testified that
at the time of this sale your daughter was somewhere in Europe.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of the proposal that she

should buy these securities from you having actually been submitted
to her for determination or judgment?

Mr. KAHN. I have no such recollection; but first of all, Mr. Pe-
cora, she had men here who had her power of attorney and who were
her authorized agents and who could act for her without consulting
her, and consequently when she came here and when I did tell her,
as you see, everything that was done, it was absolutely open to her to
say: I didn't want that, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). But it had already been done. She
had already purchased them.

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Before she returned here in 1931.
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir. And it was absolutely open to her to say, if

she wanted to say it: I don't want these securities. And, of course,
without any doubt, the securities would have been taken back from
her, if she had said that. But it was the most remote kind of possi-
bility that she would say any such thing. And people here had the
power to act for her, to act in her behalf.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU mean by that that when she did return to this
country, some time in 1931, she was made acquainted with the fact
that this sale had been made to her, and she did not repudiate or
disavow it ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. But does that give you any recollection as to

whether or not at the time of the making of the sale she actually
exercised and had every opportunity to exercise her independent
judgment as to whether or not she should buy those securities?

Mr. KAHN. Her agents and those having power to act for her
did so.

Mr. PECORA. They had the power, I presume you mean, under a
power of attorney?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But the question I propounded to you had to do with

the matter of whether or not your daughter herself, not through
an attorney in fact or agent, exercised and was given the oppor-
tunity to exercise her individual independent judgment with regard
to buying these securities from you December 30, 1930.

Mr. KAHN. I could not say, Mr. Pecora; I do not recollect. I t
is 3 years back, more than 3 years back. I do not even know now
where she was at that time.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when did you reacquire these five blocks of
securities which you sold to your daughter as you have testified,
on December 30, 1930?

Mr. KAHN. My memory having been refreshed by my counsel this
morning who arrived from New York, I find on this statement that
on the 30th of March, 1931, I reacquired those securities.

Mr. PECORA. And by what process did you reacquire them at that
time?

Mr. KAHN. I reacquired them by reason of my daughter turning
over to me, executing an assignment by which she turned over to
me, a number of securities belonging to her.

Mr. PECORA. Including the securities in question?
Mr. KAHN. AS to that I would not say. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you say your counsel has produced here this

morning a document purporting to be the original instrument of
assignment, which you have just referred to, and I have it before
me now.

Mr. KAHN. Yes; and that will doubtless show.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at it and tell us

if you can identify that as to the actual instrument of assignment
under which you reacquired these securities, as you say, on March
80,1931?

Mr. KAHN. There is attached schedule A, and if you will be good
enough, and I haven't the paper before me any more, but if you
will be good enough to ask me whether there is any particular
security in it or not I will answer.

Mr. PECORA. Well, among the securities which you sold to your
daughter was one of 1,000 shares of Electric Power & Light. What
about that?

Mr. KAHN. They are still there.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you mean you reacquired them under this

assignment?
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Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also sold to your daughter at that time 1,000

shares of International Nickel.
Mr. KAHN. And I reacquired those.
Mr. PECORA. Under that instrument?
Mr. KAHN. Under that same instrument; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you also sold to your daughter 500 shares of

Manhattan-Dearborn Co. ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you reacquired those under this assignment!
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also sold to your daughter 250 shares of Key-

nolds Metals Co. ?
Mr. KAHN. I do not find that here.
Mr. PECORA. Look at page 4 of the schedule, a little below the

middle of the page, I think.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. What is the name, again ?
Mr. PECORA. Eeynolds Metals Co., 250 shares.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you also sold to your daughter 600 shares of

Tubize Chattillon Co!
Mr. KAHN. Yes. Here they are.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what were the circumstances, Mr. Kahn, under

which your daughter executed this assignment to you ?
Mr. KAHN. She executed the assignment to me upon the advice

of her English solicitor, or rather upon the advice of her independent
counsel, not my counsel, but her independent counsel in Americaf
who communicated on the subject with her English solicitor upon her
request, and she acted upon his direction.

Mr. PECORA. Well, had you had any discussions or negotiations
with your daughter at any time prior to her execution and delivery
of this assignment to you, with respect to her transferring securities
to you under this assignment ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not recall that I personally had any such dis-
cussions, except, of course, I did discuss from time to time her
financial affairs with her, and which was the best way of looking
out for her and attending to the property that she had. But I dn
not recall any particular conversation on this particular subject

Mr. PECORA. Had you expected at that time that your daughter
would transfer those securities that are scheduled in that assign-
ment to you?

Mr. KAHN. I am quite sure that at that time I had no such
expectation.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer the instrument of assignment
in evidence and ask that it may be spread on the stenographic
record of our hearings.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The instrument of assignment which was marked " Committee

Exhibit No. IT, June 29, 1933 ", is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 17

ASSIGNMENT, MAUD E. MARRIOTT TO OTTO H. KAHN

Know all men by these presents, that I, the undersigned, Maud E. Marriott,
herewith assign, convey, and transfer to my father, Otto H. Kahn, as of the
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date of this instrument, all my right, title, and interest, if any, in and to all
the securities and property specified in schedule A, annexed hereto and made
part hereof;

To have and to hold the same unto the said Otto H. Kahn, his executors,
administrators, and assigns forever.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal the 31st day of
December in the year 1930.

[SEAL] MAUD E. MARRIOTT.

Signed, sealed, and delivered on March 30, 1931, in the presence of:
I. B. LEVINB.

STATE OF NEW YORK,

County of New York, ss:
On the 30th day of March 1931, before me personally came I. B. Levine, the

subscribing witness to the foregoing instrument, with whom I am personally
acquainted, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and say thajb he'resides
in the Borough of Manhattan, city of New York; that he knows Maud E.
Marriott to be the individual described in and who executed the foregoing
instrument; that he, said subscribing witness, was present and saw her execute
the same; and that he, said witness, at the same time subscribed his name
as witness thereto.

ROSE C. FRIEDMAN, Notary Public.

Kings County clerk's no. 499, register no. 1253; New York County clerk's
no. 551, registered no. 1F379. Commission expires March 30, 1931.

Schedule A

Name of security Bonds or Book value Market value Annual
income

Bethlehem Steel Corporation
Canadian Pacific By
Southern Pacific Ry
Chase National Bank of the City of New York..
Rudolph Karstadt A.G. common R.M
Paramount Publix Corporation.
Tide Water Associated Oil Co
Bendix Aviation Corporation _
Briggs Manufacturing Co
Deutsche Bank Und Disconto Gesellschaft
Reynolds Metal Co 1
Electric Power & Light Co _
International Nickel Co
Worthington Pump & Machinery Corporation,

class A preferred
Price Brothers & Co., Ltd __
Canadian Celanese, Ltd., preferred
Monsanto Chemical Works _
Cables & Wireless, Ltd.:

Cumulative preferred _
A o r d . -_
Bord -_

National Dairy Products Corporation
Reliance International Corporation:

Preferred _
Class A
Class B

The A. C. Gilbert Co
Public Utility Holding Corporation of Am-

erica:
Preferred
Common __
Warrants _

Cities Service Co ,. - - .
Manhattan Railway, consolidated 4 percent

1990
Chemical National Bank, , -
Amalgamated Leather Co
Central Oil Development Co -
Columbia Trust Co. (certificates of ben. in t . ) . .
D . W. Griffith, class A
Poole Engineering & Machine Co.:

Class A -
Class B

Manhattan Dearborn Corporation
Staked Plains Trust, Ltd
Liquidation rights, certificates, class B
Treed Eismann Radio Corporation

333
800
333

1,344
71,000

950
5,500

125
1,000

500
250

1,000
1,000

150
250
250

375%

375
375

250

202^2
3373^
4 7 2 ^

271.29

27,000
2,800

300
300
165

2,000

200
200
.500
875
250
500

$30,636. 00
38,000.00
39,627.00
87,738. 00
28,881. 67
42,714. 24
66,000.00
4,062.50
14,000.00
17,007.50
3,000.00
37,000.00
14,500. 00

7, 676.25
19,024.85
12,037. 50
16,281. 25

6,856.45

20, 679.33

23,906.25

6,125.00

23, 635.00

15,205.86

16,233.75

2,475.00
30.00

2,330.00

110.00

8,750.00
112.00

$18,731
32, 200
31,759
129,696
10,138
40,493
37,125
2,578
19,750
13,000
4,000
50,500
17,125

12, 075
9,500

16,500
7,172

611
513
187

13, 608

11, 250
1,734

93
1,813

1,561
532

4,951

14,141
120,000

600
1

None.
500

None.

2,037.50

7,750
4,375

10,000
None.

2,000
1,998
5,376
2,027
3,800
3,300
125

1,750
714
500

1,000
600

1,050
500

1,750
381

27

749

1,125

375

1,080

None.
None.
None.
None.

None.

None.
None.

None.
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Name of security Bonds or
shares

87^
7,500

312^
450
56%

127.5

1,312*6
1,000
1,000

750
750
600

5,000
250

5,000
2,000

250
50

100
50

Book value

$15,594.65
225.00
962.50
116. 64
175. 33

11,249.88

10,001.11
20,500.00
30,025.00

15,937. 50

2, 250.66
4,825.00

11, 727.19
7, 546. 50
9,416.98

1,372,811.19
5,000.00

100.00
13, 500.00

Market value

$645
221

1
24
90

1,036

246
1

1,500

6,750
750

4,800
1,875
2,000
2,400
5,000

1,352,866
649,063
None.
6,871

Annual
income

None.
None.
None.
None.
None.
None.

None.
None.
None.

None.

None.
None.
None.
None.
None.

None.
None.
None.
None.

United Stores Corporation class A voting trust
certificates

Florida Improvement Corporation
E. M. Catts Corporation
Russo Asiatic Corporation
Mining Trust, L td . _
National Bellas Hess Co
Consolidated Automatic Merchandising Cor-

poration _
Corstalk Product Co., Inc _
Punta Allegre Sugar Co. certificate of deposit-_
Burdines, Inc.:

Preferred _ ,
Common

Tubilize Chatillon Corporation (B) __
Ohio Copper Co. of Utah _
Quincy Mining Co _
Big Missouri Mining Co. Ltd. _
Chicago, Milwaukee, St. Paul & Pacific R.R.

series A, 5 percent.
Cheeka Corporation
Mogmar Art Foundation Incorporated
Little Cinema Theatres Incorporated _.
Gallahad Corporation -.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, what was the consideration, if any, that
you paid to your daughter for this assignment of securities ?

Mr. KAHN. None, so far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. None?
Mr. KAHN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Were these securities transferred to you as a gift ?
Mr. KAHN. There was no consideration as I understand it, but that

is really a legal question. I canceled an existing trust, and upon
the advice of her lawyers the thing was rearranged.

Mr. PECORA. Well, did you actually pay her anything for the
securities which she transferred to you by this assignment, which
has been identified by being marked " Committee Exhibit No. 17 "
as of this date?

Mr. KAHN. YOU are going into legal matters as to which I am very
unfamiliar, and especially after this length of time; but my recol-
lection is that these securities were used for the purpose of setting
up trusts for her benefit.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the instrument of assignment, which is
very brief, reads as follows: (And counsel read the assignment as
shown above.) And there is a certificate of acknowledgment at-
tached thereto by a notary public indicating that on the 30th day of
March 1931, I. B. Levine, the subscribing witness, appeared before
such notary and deposed that Maud E. Marriott executed the instru-
ment ; but does not set forth the date in the certificate of the acknowl-
edgment when the subscribing witness acknowledged that Maud E.
Marriott had executed it.

Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my knowledge, it was executed on the
30th of March.

Mr. PECORA. Why was it dated on December 31, 1930?
Mr. KAHN. To the best of my recollection, it was so dated on the

advice of her lawyer, and I believe this statement which was handed
in this morning so sets forth; but there were really two lawyers
dealing with one another who prearranged certain matters which
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only concerned my daughter and myself and, to the best of my
knowledge, concerned nobody else; and I accepted their advice ex-
actly as she accepted their advice. One lawyer was acting for me;
another lawyer was acting for her. But to the best of my knowledge
neither of us derived any benefit from the transaction except a dif-
ferent legal set-up for her.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know personally of any reason why this in-
strument, which you say was not signed by your daughter until
March 30, 1931, was dated and made effective the 31st of December
1930?

Mr. KAHN. The only reason that I know of was that she was so
advised by her lawyer. What, precisely, actuated him and his Eng-
lish correspondent I could not possibly tell you.

Mr. PECORA. Were you such a stranger to this transaction that you
do not know any reason why an instrument which actually was exe-
cuted and signed on March 30,1931, should have in terms been dated
and made effective December 31, 1930?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, Mr. Pecora, I was such a stranger to that trans-
action. I had nothing to gain from it and nothing to lose by it, as
far as I knew. I did what the respective lawyers advised, and as
far as I knew it involved no one but my daughter and myself..

Mr. PECORA. Did it not involve the Government of the United
States in connection with its rights to collect income taxes from you?

Mr. KAHN. Not to my knowledge, because the securities which I
sold were sold on the 30th of December, in fact. This was1 signed
late in March 1931, in fact. I understand, also, from my lawyer, that
this very point which you raise, whether the Government of the
United States was in any way detrimented by this, was brought up
at the time, was argued before the authorities in Washington, and
was decided in my favor. I did not even sign the protest myself.
It was signed, in my absence in Europe, by some people who were
my attorneys in fact. It was done on the advice of my lawyer.
I certainly had no intention of doing anything, and had not the
remotest knowledge that it involved doing anything, which could
be a detriment to the United States Government.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the instrument, exhibit 17, which I shall call
the assignment by your daughter to you, specifically says:

" Know all men by these presents, that I, the undersigned ", and
so forth, " herewith assign, convey and transfer to my father as of
the date of this instrument"—and the date of the instrument is
December 31, 1930. Why was this instrument executed on March
30, 1931, by specific language made effective as of December 31,
1930?

Mr. KAHN. TO the best of my knowledge, it was under the advice
of her English and American, lawyers.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know when the instrument itself was
drafted?

Mr. KAHN. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who drafted it ?
Mr. KAHN. I presume it must have been draftee!/ either by Messrs.

Stroock & Stroock or by her lawyer; I do not know which.
_Mr. PECORA. Her lawyer, you say, was an English solicitor ?
Mr. KAHN. Her principal lawyer was an English solicitor with

whom she conferred oh the other side.
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Mr. PECORA. Was her English solicitor in this country at the time
this instrument was signed?

Mr. KAHN. I do not believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Does that suggest to you that the instrument was

drawn by counsel here in this country or in New York, instead of
by the English counsel or solicitor ?

Mr. KAHIST. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the counsel in New York ?
Mr. KAHN. Her counsel here was Mr. Mcllvane, of the firm of

Parsons, Parsons & Mcllvane, who had been her grandfather's
attorneys many years ago.

Mr. PECORA. I notice on the title page of the exhibit, which is
the assignment, the printed name of Stroock & Stroock, counselors
at law, 141 Broadway, New York City. Does that suggest that
this instrument was drawn in that office?

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Levine tells me it was drawn in their office.
Mr. PECORA. By Stroock & Stroock or one of their attorneys ?
Mr. KAHN. He told me before that it was drawn in pursuance of

telephonic conversation between him and Mr. Mclivane.
Mr. PECORA. Stroock & Stroock are your personal attorneys in

many matters, are they not ?
Mr. KAHN. In tax matters; yes. May I say—I do not wish to

give the impression of diminishing my relations with Stroock &
Stroock, who are not only my counsel but my personal friends. In
personal matters and in tax matters they are my lawyers.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have said something about the Internal Eeve-
nue Department having overruled the field agent who sought to assess
a tax upon you by disallowing the deduction of the loss you claim,
amounting to $117,584, from your taxable income for the year 1930,
because of this sale to your daughter. Have you ever seen the deci-
sion that the Internal Revenue Bureau rendered on its review ?

Mr. KAHN. Not to the best of my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Well, do you know when it was rendered ?
Mr. KAHN. I am afraid I do not.
Mr. PECORA. I understand it was rendered on April 28, 1933, which

was just about 2 months ago.
Mr. KAHN. Mr. Levine says he has the record and the letter.
Mr. PECORA. What was the name of the Internal Eevenue De-

partment's agent in this matter?
Mr. KAHN. I do not know, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps your counsel can tell you.
Mr. LEVINE. R. T. Mott.
Mr. PECORA. Was it not N. C. Shields?
Mr. LEVINE, He was in it, too. Shields was the field agent.
Mr. PECORA. The field agent, N. C. Shields, sought to assess an in-

come tax upon you for the year 1930 of $16,000 or more, did he not,
upon the belief expressed by him that this sale of December 30, 1930,
to your daughter was a wash sale?

Mr. KAHN. SO I was informed this morning.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that Mr. Shields in a report submitted

by him under date of April 28, 1933, to the internal-revenue agent in
charge of the second New York division said as follows:

Relative to loss sustained by the above-named taxpayer of $117,584, it can be
stated that this loss resulted from an ordinary sale on the New York Stock
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Exchange of securities owned by taxpayer. Taxpayer's daughter, Maud Mer-
riott, also had a substantial sum invested in securities which for personal
reasons she gave to her father, Mr. Kahn, by assignment dated March 31,
1930—

That should be 1931—
which included shares of stocks in four companies of which companies Mr. Kahn
had sold his holdings on December 31, 1930.

From the above it will be noted that there were no direct dealings between
the taxpayer and his daughter with the exception of a mere transfer by gift
of the securities owned by the daughter to the father.

Are you familiar with that report or memorandum ?
Mr. KAHN. NO ; I am not.
Mr. PECORA. Was not the field agent in error when he said that

the loss resulted from an ordinary sale made by you on the New
York Stock Exchange ?

Mr. KAHN. I really do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Have you not testified here this morning that you

made the sale not through the medium of the exchange, but directly
to your daughter ?

Mr. KAHN. SO I was informed by Mr. Levine.
Mr. PECORA. What was the fact ?
Mr. KAHN. I do not know the fact. I presume that he knows it,

because he was in my office yesterday.
Mr. PECORA. His information to you was that the sale was made

not through the stock exchange, but directly between you and your
daughter ?

Mr. KAHN. SO I understood.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any reason to doubt the accuracy of that

information ?
Mr. KAHN. His or the agent's ?
Mr. PECORA. The accuracy of the information which your counsel

gave to you.
Mr. KAHN. Oh, I have complete confidence in my counsel's in-

formation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know also that the field agent states in this

memorandum or report by him of April 28, 1933—
There were no direct dealings between the taxpayer and his daughter with

the exception of a mere transfer by gift of the securities owned by the daughter
to the father.

Does it now seem that that also was an erroneous statement of fact
made by the field agent?

Mr. KAHN. I t was an erroneous statement, evidently, either by the
field agent, or it was an error on the part of my counsel. I am
inclined to give my counsel the benefit of the doubt.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are inclined to feel that your counsel's informa-
tion to you was accurate?

Mr. KAHN. SO I would feel, unless evidence was produced to me
to the contrary.

Mr. PECORA. Can you suggest any means by which the field agent
acquired this misinformation concerning the transaction in question ?

Mr. KAHN. I have no knowledge; but inasmuch as I am informed
that all my books and all my family's books and records were open
to the inspection of the field agent and that he spent days and days
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in my office going over them, I have not any suggestion to make
why any such error, if it was an error, occurred.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when your attorneys protested to the Internal
Revenue Department against the original action of this same field
agent seeking to assess an income tax of over $16,000 upon you, is it
not a fact that the primary basis of the protest was that you were
a dealer in securities rather than an investor ?

Mr. KAHN. That is a technical matter on which I am utterly devoid
of knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. The protest was made in your behalf, was it not ?
Mr. KAHN. In my absence.
Mr. PECORA. In your absence and without communication before-

hand with you ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean to say that your attorneys would assume a

factual basis concerning a transaction involving yourself without
first getting in touch with you ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, they would know it better than I did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean, your attorneys, from the inception, knew

more about this sale by you to your daughter than you did ?
Mr. KAHN. They knew about this transaction between my daugh-

ter and myself much better than I did, and presumably they posted
themselves fully as to all the facts before they sent in this protest of
which I know nothing and as to the details of which I am to this day
without knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said something in the course of your testimony
earlier in this session about the sale of this stock by you to your
daughter having been entered on somebody's books. Whose books
was the sale entered on ?

Mr. KAHN. That would presumably, if my counsel is correct, be
the books of Kuhn, Loeb & Co.; likewise, of course, my books and
her books.

Mr. PECORA. AS of what date was this transfer of the securities
Tinder this instrument of assignment by your daughter to you en-
tered?

Mr. KAHN. That, again, would be a technical matter between the
two lawyers that I would not know.

Mr. PECOBA. In this typewritten statement which you read into
the record this morning in the early part of your testimony on this
.subject, I observe the following statement:

Counsel reports to me that in December 1930 these securities were sold by
myself for cash at the regular market price on that day and the amount
Teceived therefor duly credited to me.

Were they actually sold for cash, Mr. Kahn ?
Mr. KAHN. TO the extent that I understand " cash "; yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is, did you actually receive any cash or pay-

ment of any kind, or token of payment from your daughter on the
occasion of this sale ?

Mr. KAHN. If by cash you understand greenbacks or yellowbacks;
no. If by cash you understand what everybody in New York does
understand, a transfer of value from one party to another party
through a book entry or through a check, I did actually receive cash;
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Mr. PECORA. YOU mean you received a credit on a book account?
Mr. KAHN. I'received a credit on a book account; yes.
Mr. PEOORA. DO you call that a cash transaction ?
Mr. KAHN. I call that 95 percent of the cash transactions which

are consummated in this country.
Mr. PECORA. That was the kind of cash transaction referred to by

you, was it ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Your statement further proceeds in this fashion:
In March 1931 my daughter arrived in this country, and about that time I

discussed her affairs with counsel acquainted with English law who called in
English solicitors in order to devise and carry out a plan by which trusts could
be set up for her and my son-in-law, Major Merriott.

What was that plan ?
Mr. KAHN. That was the plan which was worked out between Mr.

Mcllvane and Mr. Levine under the instructions of the English
counsel.

Mr. PECORA. What was the plan ? You told us they worked it out;
but what was the substance of it?

Mr. KAHN. The substance of it was various trusts set up for my
daughter; and I suppose that is all that I can state on the subject
with any accuracy.

Mr. PECORA. What property went into the trust ?
Mr. KAHN. The property which she turned over to me.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the property consisting of the securities that

are set forth in the schedule attached to the assignment, exhibit no.
17?

Mr. KAHN. Not necessarily all of them; presumably the bulk of it.
Mr. PECORA. Did your daughter have the sole beneficial title to

these securities that are enumerated in this assignment ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And your daughter was turning over a very consid-

erable amount of property to you for the purpose of your setting
up a trust for her benefit; that is, property that she already owned?

Mr. KAHN. I beg your pardon?
Mr. PECORA. DO you want us to understand that your daughter

turned over to you property consisting of these securities as set
forth in this assignment, which she already owned, in order that
you might set up a trust for her benefit ?

Mr. KAHN. That question presupposes legal knowledge and de-
tailed knowledge which I do not possess. I hate to tax your patience,
Mr. Pecora, by repeating that, as to the details, they were left to
the respective lawyers, Mr. Mcllvane, primarily; and whatever I
might say would be a guess as to those details with which I certainly
am not familiar.

The CHAIRMAN. Were those securities actually delivered to you in
trust for your daughter ?

Mr. KAHN. They were delivered to me to be dealt with as my
daughter, under the instructions of her lawyer, would advise me and
as I saw fit. Of course, I saw fit to deal with her and with those
securities in the way that I thought was best, under legal advice, for
her interests.

Mr. PECORA. I observe in going over this instrument of assignment
and hurriedly scanning the schedule of securities attached to it, or
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shown upon it, rather, that there is one block of securities shown to
have a value of $1,352,866, the security in question being designated
as Oheka Corporation. Did your daughter have actual beneficial
title and ownership of that block of securities which she turned over
to you?

Mr. KAHN. She did, Mr. Pecora; but the figure is, again, one of
those things to which I have referred before, where optimism and
reality clash. They were worth nothing like that. They consisted
mainly of real estate; and some of that real estate, you know, even
at that time—real estate was not worth the price that our hopes
dictated.

Mr. PECORA. In addition to this schedule indicating a market value
of $1,352,866 for that security, the schedule indicates a book value
for that security of $1,372,811.19. So, apparently, the fact that there
was a difference between market value and book value was recog-
nized in this instrument of assignment?

Mr. KAHN. The book value was equally under the influence of that
conflict between optimism and reality.

Mr. PECORA. Who arrived at those estimates of market value?
Mr. KAHN. They were no doubt got up from the figures in which

they appeared in the books. Who determined those figures I do not
really know. They did not have any significance to speak of.

Mr. PECORA. Had you previously to the making of this assignment
delivered to your daughter all of the securities that are listed in
schedule A attached to the assignment ?

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. That whole thing, you mean?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN (after conferring with associates). I have been trying

to get information all around and have been unsuccessful.
Mr. PECORA. What is your best recollection ?
Mr. KAHN. Her books would show—in England, presumably.
Mr. PECORA. But what is your own best recollection ?
Mr. KAHN. Oh, my recollection is simply that over a term of years

I used to make gifts to her, and sometimes she would buy things,
and presumably that is the explanation. I do not know it of my own
knowledge, but her books would show.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize on the schedule of securities at-
tached to this assignment, exhibit no. 17, any securities that you had
previously delivered to your daughter, either as a gift or by virtue of
any sale ?

Mr. KAHN. NO, Mr. Pecora. I recognize, of course, the five which
were sold to her in December; but as to the rest I would be guessing,
and I can do nothing better than guess. I refer you to the fact that
her books would show.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, can you supply the committee with a list
of names of the securities that you sold to your daughter at the end
of any other tax year?

Mr. DE GERSDORFF. We will look it up. We cannot get it today,
Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, did you for any of the years 1930, 1931,
or 1932 pay any income tax to any other jurisdiction than the
United States—to any foreign jurisdiction?

Mr. KAHN. What years are those?
Mr. PECORA. 1930, 1931, and 1932.
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Mr. MOORE. I will read it from the return, Mr. Pecora. In 1930
he paid $4,480.26, item 54, income tax paid to a foreign country or
United States possession.

Mr. PECORA. What country was that?
Mr. KAHN. I assume it must have been England, because I as-

sume that these items are income deducted at the source on English
securities which I own. I cannot imagine wjiat else they could be.
They must be that.

Senator TOWNSEND. It was not a property tax ?
Mr. KAKN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any other tax paid to any other foreign

jurisdiction ?
Mr. MOORE. In 1931 there is no such tax entered here. In 1932

there is apparently no such item.
The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess now until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Upon the expiration of the noon recess the hearing was resumed
at 2 o'clock p.m.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order, and you may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF OTTO H. KAHN, A PAETNEE OF KTHDT, LOEB &
CO.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, before we pass on from the subject of the
sales of securities on December 30, 1930, which was the subject of
your examination this morning, let me ask if you have any further
statement on that subject you wish to make to the committee with-
out the necessity of being asked any questions concerning it.

Mr. KAHN. None that I know of, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. In the questionnaire that was submitted to your firm

by counsel for the committee several weeks ago you were asked to
give us the names of all other participants and the extent of their
respective participation in syndicates handling issues which your
firm managed.

Mr. KAHN. I believe we have done so, haven't we ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; you have. And in response to that request your

firm furnished us with various lists, which we have caused to be con-
solidated into one list, which I will now show you, which I believe
has been already examined by your firm and checked by them and
found to be a correct consolidation of such lists. Will you look at it
and tell us if you can identify it as such ?

Mr. STEWART. We have never seen it in this form, Mr. Pecora,
but I presume it is correct, because I gave them the facts.

Mr. KAHN. We have not seen it in this form, but I have no doubt
of its correctness.

Mr. PECORA. Then, subject to any correction that you might want
to make on it, I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and put in the record.
(Consolidated list of participations was thereupon marked " Com-

mittee Exhibit 18, June 29, 1933." See p. 1262.)
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Mr. STEWART. I have no doubt it is all right, Mr. Pecora, because
I gave them the facts.

Mr. PECORA. The lists which we obtained from you in answer to
that request in pur questionnaire did not include all of the affiliations
of the various individuals shown on the lists. The consolidated list
just received in evidence purports to give those corporate affiliations ?

Mr. STEWART. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. They were prepared from authorized lists of boards

of directors and other authentic information. You may check
against them in any way you want to and advise us of any correction
you wish to make.

Mr. STEWART. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, who selected the gentlemen whose names

appear on exhibit 18 as persons who were invited or were to be
invited to participate in these various syndicate operations of your
firm?

Mr. KAHN. That would be a conglomerate invitation, Mr. Pecora.
In the first instance the name would be set down by the gentleman
who manages our syndicates, which is Mr. Bovenizer, Mr. George
Bovenizer. Then my partners and I would go over it and see
whether we wanted anything added or taken away.

Mr. PECORA. IS it the fact that various gentlemen whose names
appear on this list were invited and permitted to participate in these
various syndicate operations under circumstances which did not re-
quire them to actually put up any money ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not think that is a fact, Mr. Pecora. They were
treated exactly like any other syndicate participant was treated.
Ordinarily, I am glad to say, our batting average is that we succeeded

^ in selling our bonds fairly quickly, and there was usually no need to
call for money to be put up. Sometimes there is, I am sorry to say.

Mr. PEOORA. Those instances where there is such need are very, very
few, aren't they?

Mr. KAHN. Perhaps not as few as for peace of my nights I would
like them to be, but they are few, and these people whom you refer
to are treated exactly as every syndicate participant is treated. I t
does happen that some bonds or securities remain and that we are
willing in their case, as we would be willing in other cases if we have
available cash, to carry them under security of the particular bond to
which that syndicate relates, but ordinarily that is not the case. Or-
dinarily it is not the case. Many of them when there are amounts
to be taken up because the syndicate has not been wholly successful,
take up those amounts and pay for them. I should say a majority
of them, a great majority of them.

Mr. PECORA. A great majority of them did what?
Mr. KAHN. A great majority of them, I should say, of those whom

you mentioned on that list, if there are bonds to be taken up because
the syndicate has not been wholly successful, the majority of them
would take them up and pay for them. Some of them would say,
"Are you willing to carry them ? " And if we have the money avail-
able, why, we are quite willing to accommodate them, just as we
would accommodate any other syndicate participant.

Mr. PECORA. Would it be possible for you, Mr. Kahn, in going over
this list with reference to the various issues in the syndicates in
which these gentlemen were invited to participate to tell this com-
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mittee in which issues the need arose for calling upon any of these
participants to actually put up any of their money ?

Mr. KAHN. I think I can. Perhaps I can abbreviate my answer
by saying a considerable number of those participants were relatives
who kept their account in our office and about whose financial stand-
ing we are constantly advised. Mr. Stewart says they are not on
that list. I thought they were. I beg your pardon.

Mr. PEOORA. I would say in casually glancing over this list that
a large number if not a majority of the names appearing thereon
are the names of men who were executive officers of various railroad
corporations.

Mr. KAHN. Railroad and other corporations; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And most of the railroad corporations with which

these men were affiliated are railroad corporations for which your
firm did financing, are they not?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did your firm handle issues that found their way

into the portfolio of large insurance companies ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I notice among the names on this list that of Mr. F.

H. Ecker, president and director of the Metropolitan Life Insurance
Co.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is one of the largest insurance companies in

the country, isn't it?
Mr. KAHN. I t is; yes.
Mr. PECORA. If not in the world ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
•Mr. PECORA. And has perhaps the largest cash resources of the

entire country ?
Mr. KAHN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And hence is the largest potential buyer of railroad

bonds ?
Mr. KAHN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, there are instances where the Metropolitan Life

Insurance Co. purchased an entire issue of bonds put out by your
firm?

(Mr. Kahn conferred with Mr. Stewart and Mr. de Gersdorff.)
Mr. PECORA. By that I meant the participation of your firm in

such issues.
Mr. KAHN. There may be one or two very small issues not amount-

ing to anything; no large issue.
And possibly, Mr. Pecora, before we leave Mr. Ecker I should say

in justice to him that he never had a syndicate participation in any
bond issue which his corporation would legally be permitted to invest
in, and that the total profit realized on his participations in the
course of 5 years amounted to less than $7,000. That is, he got
altogether an average in his participations over the 5 years of $1,400
a year. He was never in any syndicate in which his company bought
bonds.

Mr. PECORA. Then his participation, I assume from your state-
ment, in these issues was on a very small scale ?

Mr. KAHN. On a very small scale; yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Was his participation invited as a courtesy to him or
because you felt that you needed his financial assistance in any way
with respect to those issues in which he was invited to participate?

Mr. KAHN. Perhaps once more, all saving your time, I can answer
to the viewpoint which actuated us in offering this kind of participa-
tion to a very small list o,f men. By no means are those all with
whom we did business or with whose company we did business.
These men, all of them, are men known for their outstanding ability
and for their wide information on particular fields, either a field of
life insurance and investment, field of railroading, field of industry.
I t was of very great value to us—they are all old friends of ours—to
be able to go to them and get their judgment. We would not hesi-
tate, for instance^ in the case of Mr. Ecker, to telephone him and
say, " In your opinion do you think that this is a useful and favor-
able time for bringing out a large bond issue, or do you think that
the market in general is not now favorably disposed toward it? "
He would give us the benefit of his opinion. We would not hesitate
in going to every other one on that small list and say, " Please give
us the benefit of your opinion. What do things in the country look
like?"

For instance, let us say it is Newcomb Carlton, of the Western
Union. We would go and we would say to him, " Now, you get
information all over the country as to how industrial conditions are.
I t would be very helpful if you would give us the benefit of your
view of what things are looking like." They would be good enough
to permit us to get that opinion.

In return for that the only thing we could do to show our grati-
tude and our appreciation and our recognition, and not to feel that
we are absolutely sponging upon them, is to give them a little token
of courtesy and good will when the opportunity presented itself,
amounting to insignificant sums; not with the idea that these sums
could possibly have any effect upon them, but with the idea that we
felt if we could we ought to make a gesture of courtesy and good
will.

That was really in all cases the actuating motive why we offered
these men these small participations, and that was true of Mr. Ecker,
and it held good of everybody else on that list.

Mr. PECORA. Most of the corporations with which many of the
men whose names appear on this list were affiliated and are affiliated
are corporation clients of your firm, are they not ?

Mr. KAHN. A client of our firm ? Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, they are corporations who maintain

deposit accounts with you, as well as corporations that engage your
firms to do financing for them ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were these participations which were accorded to

them by your firm in the nature of reciprocity by your firm to these
gentlemen for any service they rendered or any usefulness that they
were to your firm ?

Mr. KAHN. In the way, if I understand the implication of the
question, of inducing them to do business with us, most positively
not. You must realize that those men, being in important positions,
if we had wanted to induce them, could not possibly be induced by
relatively trifling participations. They were, as I have said before,
tokens of good will and an attempt to give some little recognitionDigitized for FRASER 
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for the liberty which we took in asking their opinions on important
matters. We haven't very many close affiliations, as some other bank-
ers have. We largely depend upon our own judgment. And it is of
great value to us to be permitted to go and ask other people who have
a country-wide knowledge of things.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, along that line, the National City Co. was
an investment or security selling company which competed to a
certain extent with your firm, wasn't it?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; except that we were not a retail organization
and they were.

Mr. PECORA. But in bringing out issues they competed with your
firm?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In addition to issuing securities they also sold them

through a selling force that they maintained ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I notice the name of a gentleman who was the chair-

man of that company appears on this list.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. A man named Charles E. Mitchell.
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was he permitted to participate—or rather invited to

participate—in these various syndicate operations of yours because
from time to time you found it necessary to seek his opinion or
advice on whether or not a given time was a good time to bring out
an issue of bonds ?

Mr. KAHN. The participation profits of Mr. Mitchell in those 5
years aggregate about $2,600 a year.

Mr. PECORA. Whatever it was, was the invitation to him to partici-
pate in your syndicate operations extended as a token of your appre-
ciation for any assistance you got from him by way of advice as to
whether or not a given time was a propitious time to bring out an
issue ?

Mr. KAHN. Decidedly so. We would not hesitate to go to Mr.
Mitchell and compare views with him.

Mr. PECORA. Would you go to a competitor for such advice and
opinions ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes. Yes; because the case where we would go to him
would not be a case where he and we would be in direct and imme-
diate competition. I t would be a case where we were considering
certain business, and we would say, "Mr. Mitchell, what do you
think of the present situation ? " We might even tell him what it
was about. He would not hesitate to give us his opinion. That
would not prevent him from competing with us if he felt like it.

Mr. PECORA. That leads me to the observation that the competition
between banking houses was rather of a friendly nature. Is that
observation an unsound or an unwarranted one?

Mr. KAHN. I hope that competition is of a friendly nature, and
ought to be. I have said before that I know of nothing more dam-
aging than cutthroat, ruthless competition.

Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact that you testified that these invi-
tations to participate in your syndicates were extended in apprecia-
tion of aid or assistance that you got from these various gentlemen,
or to establish or maintain good will and friendly relations, wouldDigitized for FRASER 
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that further lead to the observation that the competition is of a
character which was founded upon mutual good will?

Mr. KAHN. May I be allowed to slightly amend the query ? I did
not say appreciation. I said we felt it incumbent upon us, having
taken the liberty of inviting the opinion of these gentlemen from
time to time, as it seemed valuable to us—we felt it incumbent upon
us, not as a reciprocity, not as a token of appreciation, but as a matter
of ordinary courtesy and good will, to invite them to small syndicate
participations if the occasion arose on exactly the same terms as
everybody else, at exactly the same risks that everybody else took.

Mr. PECORA. Did other competing firms or other banking houses
extend similar invitations to your firm?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Is this a sort of a common occurrence?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; quite a common occurrence.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Chase Securities Corporation, which is the

investment affiliate of the Chase National Bank, is also a competitor
of your house in the issuance and promotion of securities ?

Mr. KAHN. The First National Bank?
Mr. PECORA. The Chase.
Mr. KAHN. The Chase, yes.
Mr. PECORA. I notice the name of Mr. Wiggin, the former head of

that company, also on these lists. I assume from your testimony that
he was invited to participate on these various occasions from the
same motive you have already given expression to?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. Where in a given case you would call on Mr.

Mitchell or anybody else for his suggestions or advice about the
condition of the market, or the propriety of the occasion with refer-
ence to one of these issues, and his advice was negative, or his sug-
gestion was that it was not a good time, in the event that you went
ahead with it anyway would you take him in in the investment,
regardless of his advice?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, quite regardless of his advice. We would take him
in, as I say, annually a couple of times, over a period of 5 years.
Quite irrespective of whether his advice was good, bad, or indifferent.
We felt it was no more than reasonable to

Senator BARKLEY. Your invitation was not based on their advice
in any particular case then?

Mr. KAHN. NO.
Senator BARKLEY. But just as a sort of a continuing courtesy?
Mr. KAHN. A continuing courtesy; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And to maintain this spirit of good-will that you

referred to; is that right?
Mr. KAHN. Right.
Senator BARKLEY. The amount of profit so far named here was

apparently not sufficient to warp anybody's judgment as to the wis-
dom or unwisdom of any issue?

Mr. KAHN. I am quite sure, Senator, knowing the salaries, compen-
sations, and opportunities of these men, that $1,500 or $2,000 or $2,500
a year could not possibly tempt them one way or another. But they
would say: " Well, these people are trying to be decent when the
opportunity arises. They have not got much to give which is very
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profitable." Because our business was mainly in bonds, and bonds
usually do not permit of large profits.

Mr. PECORA. Would one be guilty of giving expression to a violent
or wild imagination if he were to assume from these acts of courtesy
and mutual goodwill that an effort was made to obtain some Utopian
state of business ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not believe that we will ever come any nearer to
that, Mr. Pecora, than we are with the present attempt of the indus-
tries bill. I hope very much it will lead to something quite different
from what existed in the past.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU are in sympathy with the Industrial Ee-
covery Act then, I gather ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; I am in sympathy with the purpose of it en-
tirely.

Senator BARKLEY. That is what I mean.
Mr. KAHN. Entirely. As I said this morning, I believe we will

have to find by test and trial what, if any, changes are required. I
am wholly in sympathy equally with the purpose of the securities
bill. In fact, I made what I tried to render an eloquent speech 15
years ago on this very subject, urging this very thing. But if you
ask me whether I believe that as it is now drawn it will not require
certain modifications, not in the interest of bankers but in the in-
terest of those services which bankers ought to render to industry
and to the economy of the country, then I am afraid I will have to
say I think there are a few points in there which experience will
show will need to be changed.

Senator BARKLEY. That was true of the Federal Reserve Act and
is true of practically every new great step in legislation?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; I agree. I just wanted to make my answer plain.
Senator ADAMS. That is rather a compliment to the law, that you

think it needs only a few corrections.
Mr. KAHN. I think it needs a few corrections; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, you have already testified in sub-

stance to the effect that most of the corporation financing done by
your firm throughout its history has been for railroad corporations?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in undertaking financing operations involving

the issuance of bonds for and on behalf of a railroad corporation
whose interests particularly do you deem it proper for your firm to
serve ?

Mr. KAHN. We attempt to the best of our ability and our con-
science to serve equally the public and the corporation. Not, as I
said yesterday, because we are more altruistic than others, but from
enlightened self-interest. We know if we sell at an unjustifiable
price to the public the public will leave us. We know if we buy at
too low a price from the railroads, the railroads will go to somebody
else, or the Interstate Commerce Commission will turn us down,
which is always a black mark. So, not because we are virtuous but
because I hope we have a correct appreciation of enlightened self-
interest, we try to put them on an equal footing and agree with the
railroads at a price that we feel we can justly defend both toward
the public and toward the railroad.

Mr. PECORA. In your testimony previously at these hearings you
have likened the relationship of the banker to the railroad corpora-Digitized for FRASER 
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tions to the relationship existing between an attorney and client, as
well as to the relationship existing between a doctor and a patient.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the case of the attorney, he, of course,

recognizes that the interests that he is charged with serving, assum-
ing a relationship for the client, are the interests of the client. And
in the case of the doctor, he naturally assumes that the interests he
is to serve are the interests of his patient. Now, in the case of the
banker for the railroad corporation, the banker regards the railroad
corporation essentially as his client, whose interest he should serve,
does he not?

Mr. KAHN. If he is a stupid banker; yes. If he has got sense he
will realize that for his purposes the interests of the public are
just as important as the interests of the railroad, and that neither
of the two will thank him ultimately except if he serves both of
them well. And when I compared our method of doing business
with that of a lawyer or of a doctor, it did not mean—and if I con-
veyed that impression I expressed myself badly—it did not mean
to go right through from beginning to end. I t meant only that I
said that we stand on our reputation. Our asset is our reputation.
We do not go out and seek clients any more than a lawyer or a
doctor does. But we hope we have established a reputation for
integrity and thoroughness and good treatment comparable to what
a doctor or a lawyer does. But it did not mean to go any further
than that.

Mr. PECORA. NOW there is also another interest to be served or
which arises in the relationship between the banker and the railroad
corporation, and that is the interest of the banker himself, is there
not?

Mr. KAHN. I consider that identical with the other two interests
I have mentioned.

Mr. PECORA. Are they all merged?
Mr. KAHN. I consider that all three are merged in rendering

service which is acceptable both to the railroads or the industrial
corporations and to the public, and which is reasonably profitable
to the banker.

Mr. PECORA. The banker, you feel, is justified in having some
regard for his own interests, do you not ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. And you feel that the circumstances warrant his

giving some special consideration to the peculiar interests of the
client, which is the railroad corporation, do you not ?

Mr. KAHN. I am afraid in this general sense I cannot vary my
answers that I believe the interests of the public and of the railroad
corporation, of the buyer and of the seller, are precisely identical.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is it not to the interest of the railroad corpo-
ration tb get as big a price for its bonds as it can ?

Mr. KAHN. In my judgment, no. I think it is to the interest of
the railroads to build up a regular investment clientele through the
bankers, which investment clientele feels that they are being fairly
dealt with by the railroad, and if the railroad in any one particular
instance attempts to gouge the public and gets more out of it than
its securities are worth in my opinion it is a very short-sighted
policy.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you not recognize that there is a distinction be-
tween the interests of the investor who buys the bond and the
interests of the issuer who sells them ?

Mr. KAHN. In my opinion they ought to be, and by any enlight-
ened conception of the matter they are identical.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recognize no distinction between them ?
Mr. KAHN. I do not; no. I think they are identical interests. The

one wants to offer at a fair price and the other wants to buy at a
fair price. And if either of them is unfair it reacts against him
ultimately.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU cannot usually get both sides to see that,
can you ?

Mr. KAHN. Well, we have been fairly successful, Senator, in per-
suading our clients equally to the effect which I have just tried to
express to Mr. Pecora. We frequently argue that very point. We
have not always succeeded, but we are always endeavoring to succeed.

Mr. PECORA. In the general method by which bankers bring out
issues for railroad corporations and sell them to the public the price
at which the bonds are purchased by the banker is one that is de-
termined in negotiations between the banker and his client, the rail-
road corporation, is it not?

Mr. KAHN. Between himself and his client, the railroad corpora-
tion; yes.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. The investor has nothing to do with those nego-
tiations and has no participation therein, has he ?

Mr. KAHN. The investor directly, no; except to the extent that he
looks to the banker to have a decent regard for his interests.

Mr. PECORA. But anyway, the investor is not consulted and has no
part in the negotiations leading to the fixation of the price at which
the issue is taken over by the banker ?

Mr. KAHN. He is not, except in the case of the railroads to the
extent that the Interstate Commerce Commission represents the
investor inasmuch as it represents the community as a whole. It is
a Government body which has no favors to give and no favors to ask.

Mr. PECORA. But the fact is the investor has no part in those
negotiations which result in the fixation of the price at which the
banker takes over the issue from the railroad corporation?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Has the investor any participation in the conferences

or negotiations which result in the fixation of the price at which the
banker offers those bonds to the investing public ?

Mr. KAHN. None. No.
Senator BARKLEY. IS the same true of the municipal and county

and State and Government bonds, too ?
Mr. KAHN. That is true of all bonds. The market fixes the price.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is it not a fact that in the issuance of municipal

bonds, bonds falling within that classification, the public offering is
frequently on a competitive bidding basis ?

Mr. KAHN. Competitive bidding basis
Mr. PECORA. SO that the investor is free to bid at whatever price

his judgment dictated ?
Mr. KAHN. But he does not, Mr. Pecora. Experience has shown

that the investor does not bid, and you cannot make him do it. He
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will not com© out of his shell and say, " Here is a chance to buy
something cheap. I will put in a bid." He will not do it. He will
leave it to a group, and then he buys from that group a point or two
points higher. He is built that way.

Mr. PECORA. DO you not know of many instances where municipal
issues have been offered to the public on a competitive bidding basis
and the public has responded by subscribing for the whole issue?
Do you not know of many instances of that sort ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not know of any such instances, but I know of
many instances where the public offerings have resulted in a dismal
failure, and where the municipalities have come to the banks or the
bankers and said, " Please help us out of a hole. We did not get the
money we counted on, and we need it. We need it to pay our school
teachers and our employees, and the public did not give it to us.
Please give it to us as a patriotic duty, as a community service."
And it has always been done. But I know very few instances where
the public absorbed an issue offered for public subscription.

Mr. PECORA. My recollection may be at fault, but I recall, I think,
having read sometime ago a book called " Other People's Money ",
written by an eminent jurist, in which are recorded instances of the
kind that I referred to.

Mr. KAHN. I know the eminent jurist, and have the utmost re-
spect for him, and admiration. I would like to write a book in reply,
if I had the time for it. In any event, I am quite sure that I can
bring forth many more instances to the contrary than he has brought
forth in the affirmative.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that the bankers, either consciously
or unconsciously, have helped to educate the public to believe that the
public cannot formulate its own judgment and make its own bids
for securities, but should rely upon the judgment of the banker?

Mr. KAHN. I am quite sure that the bankers have not; and if they
attempted it with the reputation that now adheres to bankers, and
has long adhered to them, it would be quite futile. The public would
not listen to them. If the public believed that it wanted to invest
upon its own direct judgment, it would do so. The public does not.
The public is a queer animal, and it has got certain traits, and one
of the traits is that it will not come out of its shell and submit a
direct individual bid.

Mr. PECORA. The public has adopted the habit of just buying bonds
at the offering price that has been fixed by bankers or the issuer, is
that what you mean to say ?

Mr. KAHN. Not necessarily. Sometimes they do not. Sometimes
they do. Sometimes they think the price is too high, and they will
stay away, and they think, " We will get them better and cheaper if
we wait longer." But the public has learned that it is a convenience
to it to utilize the. services of a banker, and purely of its own accord
it sticks to that habit.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know a corporation called the Pennroad Cor.
poration ?

Mr. KAHN. I beg your pardon ?
Mr. PECORA. DO you know a corporation called the Pennroad

poratibn ?
Mr. KAHN. Very well.
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Mr. PECORA. Did your firm have anything to do with the organi-
zation of that corporation ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was it incorporated?
Mr. KAHN. If you will permit me I will refer to a few notes which

I have here.
Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. KAHN. I know it in a general way. I t was incorporated in

April, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. At whose instance was it incorporated?
Mr. KAHN. I referred yesterday to the reason why the Pennsyl-

vania Railroad felt it incumbent to attempt to create an instrument
of defense against the threatened and apprehended aggressions on
the part of competing railroads in its own territory, an instrument
which could be used swiftly and which could act as the necessity
arose.

Genera] Atterbury, the president of the Pennsylvania Railroad, in
the circular which was issued when the first issue of Pennroad stock
was offered to the public, went into that quite at length and, I think,
set forth the reasons which justified that action much more force-
fully than I could. I do not know whether you have that circular,
but if not I would like to submit it. I believe you have it, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. KAHN. The only reason why I am not setting it forth is I do

not want to take your time unnecessarily.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if you have it I would like to offer it for the

record.
Mr. KAHN. Yes. Here is the typewritten copy.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received in evidence and spread upon

the record.
(Circular dated Philadelphia, Pa., April 24, 1929, of the Pennsyl-

vania Railroad Co., by W. W. Atterbury, president, containing also
circular of the Pennroad Corporation, dated Wilmington, Del., April
24,1929, signed by Henry H. Lee, president, was received in evidence,
marked " Committee Exhibit 19 " of June 29, 1933, and is here
printed in the record in full, as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 19 OF JUNE 29, 1933

(Please read carefully and retain for future reference)

THEI PENNSYLVANIA RAILROAD CO.,
Philadelphia, Pa., April 2Jf, 1929.

To the stockholders:
Your directors have given earnest consideration to recent developments in

the field of transportation, and have reached the conclusion that it will be of
material advantage to this company and its stockholders for the stockholders
to unite in establishing a corporation so organized that it may make invest-
ments and take advantage of opportunities on a much broader basi^ than is
possible under the limited powers of a railroad company. Your directors are
of the opinion that such an independent instrumentality is needed to protect
your interests and those of your company.

Accordingly there has been incorporated under the laws of the State of
Delaware the Pennroad Corporation (hereinafter called the corporation), with
broad powers, among others, to invest its funds in securities of any corporation
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or other agency, including those engaged in transportation of any description
on land or water or by air, but without power to operate railroads.

In order that the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. should have
the first opportunity to purchase the stock of the corporation, arrangements
have been made that there be offered to said stockholders at $15 per share
the 5,800,000 shares of common stock, without par value, of the corporation
presently to be issued.

The outstanding capital stock of your company, including stock allotted to
employees on the installment plan, consists of 11,583,479 shares of the par
value of $50 each, a total of $579,173,950 par value. There are approximately
157,000 registered holders of stock of your company, of whom over 80 percent
own 100 shares or less, and in addition there are close to 100,000 employee
subscribers.

The wide diversification of the ownership of your company's stock, not only
in this country but abroad, indicates that there will be a correspondingly
wide distribution of the stock of the new corporation. Accordingly, in further-
ance of the purpose for which the corporation has been organized and in
order to insure continuity of management, all the stock now being issued will
be placed in a voting trust under which Messrs. W. W. Atterbury, Effingham
B. Morris, and Jay Cooke have consented to act as voting trustees. The voting
trust will be for a period of 10 years and will vest in the voting trustee the
entire voting power in respect of the stock deposited thereunder. Voting-trust
certificates will be delivered in respect of all stock purchased pursuant to
the present offering.

Reference is made to the accompanying circular of the Pennroad Corpo-
ration for further and full details of the offer.

T H E PENNSYLVANIA RAILROAD COL,
By W. W. ATTEKBTJEY, President.

THB PBNNEOAD CORPORATION,
Wilminffton, Del., April 24, 1929.

To the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.:
The Pennroad Corporation hereby offers to the stockholders of the Pennsyl-

vania Railroad Co., including employees now subscribing to its stock, the
opportunity to purchase,, at $15 per share, voting trust certificates for
5,800,000 shares of common stock of the corporation, without par value. The
detailed terms of the offering are set out below.

The corporation reserves the right to sell to others, at such times and at
such prices as the board of directors may determine, any of such stock not
purchased by stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., or their assigns,
and to sell the stock purchased pursuant to said offering irrespective of the
aggregate amount thus sold.

The certificate of incorporation provides for an authorized issue of 10,000,000
shares of common stock without par value, of which, as above stated, 5,800,000
are now being offered. The balance is reserved for future issue, including
shares reserved against options which have been granted, in connection with
the organization of the corporation, to purchase additional common stock of
the corporation on or before July 1, 1932, as follows: 125,000' shares at $16
per share, 125,000 shares at $17 per share, 125,000 shares at $18 per share,
and 125,000 shares at $19 per share. No officers or directors of the Pennsylvania
Railroad Co. participate in such options.

Holders of common stock will have the right to subscribe pro rata to future
additional issues of common stock sold for cash, except stock issued upon
exercise of options or option warrants as more fully set out in the certificate
of incorporation, copies of which may be obtained from the corporation on
request. The common stock has no other preemptive right, except as may be
granted by the board of directors, in respect of any particular issue of stock
or securities.

Of the proceeds of the common stock to be issued as herein provided, $10
per share is to be capital and the remainder paid-in surplus not available
for dividends on the common stock.

The first board of directors of the corporation consists of W. W. Atterbury,
Effingham B. Morris, Charles E. Ingersoll, Levi L. Rue, Jay Cooke, R. B.
Mellon, and A. J. County, all of whom are members of the board of directors
of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., and Henry H. Lee, the president of the
corporation.
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TERMS OF OFFERING

Stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. are hereby offered the
privilege of purchasing at $15 per share, upon the terms and conditions herein-
after stated, on or before June 14, 1929, a number of shares of the common
stock of the corporation equal to one half of the number of shares of stock
of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., registered in their respective names on its
books at the close of business on May 10, 1929.

Full share and fractional warrants, specifying the amount of stock which
may be purchased, will be issued by the corporation and mailed to each stock-
holder. These warrants will be mailed as soon as possible after May 10, 1929,
to the addresses for dividends recorded on the books of the Pennsylvania Rail-
road Co., unless other instructions are received prior to that date.

In order to purchase stock the purchase form on the back of the warrant
should be signed by the stockholders, but holders of fractional warrants desiring
to purchase stock must present such warrants in amounts calling in the aggre-
gate for one or more full shares, as no payments will be accepted for a fraction
of a share. Fractional warrants desired by stockholders to complete full
shares or fractional warrants which the stockholders desire to dispose of must
be bought or sold in the market, as such fractions will not be sold or purchased
by the corporation. The corporation will, however, on request, endeavor to
aid stockholders to purchase or sell fractional warrants.

Payment for stock purchased must be made in full at the time of surrender
of the warrants on or before June 14, 1929.

Checks or drafts should be drawn in favor of the Pennroad Corporation for
the exact amount of the payment required.

Unless the warrants, accompanied by payment in full for the stock purchased,
are returned to one of the offices named below on or before June 14, 1929, the
right to purchase will be void and the warrants of no value.

For the convenience of stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., pay-
ment will be accepted by the corporation at any of the following offices:
Room 169 Broad Street Station, Philadelphia, Pa.; no. 380 Seventh Avenue,
New York City, N.Y.; Wilmington Trust Co., Wilmington, Del.; Midland Bank,
Ltd., London, England.

The purchase privilege may be sold and transferred by assignment of the full
share warrant, or by delivery of the fractional warrant in bearer form. On
the back of the full-share warrant will be found an assignment to be filled in
and signed by the registered holder and witnessed, if it is desired to transfer or
dispose of the purchase right. Signatures to assignment of stockholders must be
satisfactorily guaranteed.

If fractional warrants representing in the aggregate the right to purchase
one full share are surrendered at any of the above-named offices before June
14, 1929, a full share warrant for one share will be issued in exchange.

Stockholders who may wish to purchase a portion of the stock covered by a
warrant and dispose of the balance, or who may wish to dispose of a portion
to one person and the balance to another, should return their warrants before
June 14, 1929, to one of the offices named herein to be exchanged for other war-
rants, specifying the number of warrants desired in exchange and the number
of shares to be covered by such warrants.

No stockholder shall be entitled to purchase any stock under this offer unless
the terms of purchase are fully complied with and payments made as herein
specified, and no purchase or assignment of the right to purchase will be recog-
nized unless made on the forms furnished by the corporation.

In furtherance of the purposes of the corporation, all its common stock is-
being placed in a voting trust, remaining in effect for 10 years, under which
Messrs. W. W. Atterbury, Effingham B. Morris, and Jay Cooke have consented
to act as voting trustees.

Voting trust certificates representing common stock of the corporation will
be delivered in respect of all stock purchased pursuant to this offering. Such-
voting trust certificates will be sent to the purchasers thereof by registered mail
as soon as possible after June 14, 1929. All references to stock herein shall be
deemed to mean and to include voting trust certificates therefor.

All communications in relation to the foregoing should be addressed to the
Pennroad Corporation, room 169, Broad Street Station, Philadelphia, Pa.

THE PENNROAD CORPORATION,
By HENRY H. LEE, President.
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FOREIGN STOCKHOLDERS

Warrants for stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. residing in
Great Britain or on the Continent of Europe will be sent to the recorded
addresses for dividends as promptly as possible. The warrants, accompanied
by payment in full of the purchase price, may be sent to the Midland Bank,
Ltd., Poultry, London, E.C. 2, provided they are received by that bank on or
before June 14, 1929. Payment of such purchase price may be made in sterling
by check drawn to the order of the Midland Bank, Ltd., at the rate of 4 9 ^
pence sterling for each dollar.

Mr. KAHN. My attention is called to the fact that I said "when
the stock was offered to the public." It was not offered tothe public.
I t was offered to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad.

Mr. PECORA. I t was offered to that section of the public that con-
stitutes the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad, was it not \

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, is it fair to say, then, from your answer that

the Penriroad Corporation was organized in April 1929 at the in-
stance of the Pennsylvania Eailroad ?

Mr. KAHN. At the instance of the Pennsylvania Eailroad; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And was your firm the bankers of the Pennsylvania

at that time?
Mr. KAHN. We were.
Mr. PECORA. And had been for a great many years prior thereto ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you said in the course of your testimony day

before yesterday that railroad corporations for which you do the
financing are also advised by your firm on financial matters.

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And on no other matters specifically?
Mr. KAHN. Generally speaking, I should say on no other matters,

except if they choose of their own accord to ask our opinion on
another matter. But while I have more than once been asked about
matters of railroad strategy, I have no very high opinion as to the
value of my own advice on railroad strategy or on running any othex
business than my own. I know my own business, but I do not know
railroad strategy or any other business.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what are the instances or occasions in which
railroad corporations seek advice on financial matters from their
bankers ?

Mr. KAHN. Constantly, Mr. Pecora, when they feel that a trans-
action of a certain magnitude is impending. They would particu-
larly seek advice on two subjects. What kind of a security is the
best to sell under the prevailing circumstances ? What should be in
fairness to the railroad and in fairness to the salability of the bond—
what should be the provisions of the mortgage or the indenture or
the trust deed ? And above all things, what is the best time for mak-
ing the sale? Shall we hurry? Is this a good time? Or had we
better wait ? Had we better finance this thing temporarily through
short term loans from the banks, or had we better come out at once ?
In other words, to the extent that our advice as bankers, as observers
of the financial trend is of any use, to the extent that our experience
in drawing mortgages—or rather, we do not draw them ourselves,
but in judging of the provisions which ought to go into mortgages
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is of any use, to the extent that we know what the public likes and
does not like, what maturity, what kind of bond, they come to us.

Mr. PECOEA. HOW frequently does the average railroad require
advice or service of that kind from its banker ? It certainly does not
require it every day or every week or every month or every year ?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, certainly, I should say more nearly every couple
of weeks than every year, because they do not necessarily wait until
the emergency is upon them. The man in their organization, in the
railroad organization, or in the industrial organization, who is par-
ticularly charged with looking after its financial affairs, wants to be
intelligently advised by people in whom he has confidence. Matters
of that nature may come up at any time in his board of directors or
in the business meetings. It is perfectly natural that he should say,
" I want the best advice that I can get and I want to get it constantly.
Things may change. I may be a week too late, but no harm if I am a
week too early. But there will be a great deal of harm if I am a week
too late."

Mr. PECORA. In the light of your extensive experience as a banker
for railroad corporations, how frequently does the average railroad
corporation, would you say, bring out issues through its bankers ?

Mr. KAHN. I can give you a schedule, Mr. Pecora, which probably
would be more useful than a mere guess. It depends upon the times.
At the present, and ever since 1929,1 am sorry to say, that they have
starved their bankers completely, they have brought out practically
nothing. I t depends upon

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Of course they themselves have been
starved.

Mr. KAHN. Yes; they themselves have been starved. I t depends
upon how active they are, and how active they are depends upon
their judgment of prevailing conditions. It depends upon how well
they keep up their property. It depends upon their plans, their
ambitions; and it is very difficult to give you an accurate answer.
But I could easily get up a statement showing how many issues have
been made, in the course of the last 10 years if you like, by the rail-
roads whose regular financial advisers we are.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that the average railroad company
whose financial advisers you are—and of course when I say " you "
I mean your firm—brings out as many as one issue a year ?

Mr. KAHN. I should think at an average that would be true, or
more. You have a schedule, I believe, which shows what transactions
were made with railroads; and that, I believe, will show you how
many transactions were made over the last 5 years.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know a corporation called the Pennsyl-
vania Co.?

Mr..KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that a subsidiary or affiliate of the Pennsylvania

Kailroad Co. ?
Mr. KAHN. I do not know whether affiliate is the correct term or

not. What is the correct term, Mr. de Gersdorff ?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. I would say it is a subsidiary. The Pennsyl-

vania Kailroad Co. owns all of its stock, I believe.
Mr. KAHN. I am told that the correct legal term is subsidiary.
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Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Mr. Pecora knows whether that is the correct
term or not. The Pennsylvania Railroad Co. owns all of the stock
of the Pennsylvania Co.

Mr. PECORA. I am a neophyte, Mr. de Gersdorff.
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Maybe so.
Mr. PECORA. When was the Pennsylvania Co. organized, Mr. Kahn ?
Mr. KAHN. Oh, it was organized years ago, and I could not tell

you the exact time.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of its incorporation?
Mr. KAHN. I was told only recently, but again my repetition of

what is being said and what I understand to be the case is in no way
binding upon the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. or the Pennsylvania
Co.—but to rehearse, as I have had occasion recently to go over the
growth of the Pennsylvania system, I will say that I was told some
years ago it became manifest that for the Pennsylvania Railroad
to become a cohesive and effective system it was necessary for it to
take in certain other properties.

The CHAIRMAN. Was the Pennsylvania Co. a holding company?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, Senator Fletcher.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead with your answer, Mr. Kahn.
Mr. KAHN. On April 7, 1870, the Pennsylvania Co. was formed.

And it was, as I understood it, a very effective instrument for the
purpose of drawing the Pennsylvania system together into the
powerful and far-flung system which it now is.

Mr. PECORA. And that company was functioning in April of 1929,
when the Pennroad Corporation was formed, was it not?

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the special purpose of the formation or

incorporation of the Pennroad Corporation in 1929 ?
Mr. KAHN. The circular sets it forth fairly fully.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the circular sets it forth in this language, in

part, and I am reading from the circular, a copy of which you
have handed to me, and which is entitled or captioned [readingJ:

PENNSYLVANIA RAILROAD CO.,
Philadelphia, Pa., April 24, 1929.

And it is addressed to the stockholders and is as follows:
Your directors have given earnest consideration to recent developments in

the field of transportation, and have reached the conclusion that it will be
of material advantage to this company and its stockholders for the stockhold-
ers to unite in establishing a corporation so organized that it may make
investments and take advantage of opportunities on a much broader basis
than is possible under the limited powers of a railroad company.

Were you a director of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co., Mr. Kahn?
Mr. KAHN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Were any of your partners a director of that

company ?
Mr. KAHN. Never.
Mr. PECORA. Weil, your firm were the financial advisers and bank-

ers of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And was its opinion sought by the directors of the

Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. on the subject of organizing a new
company, which subsequently was organized and called the Penn-
road Corporation?
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Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir; it formed the subject of many conversations,
of many discussions.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the statement of this circular, which is signed
by W. W. Atterbury, president of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co.,
and which I have just read, is that the directors of that rail-
road company reached the conclusion that it would be of material
advantage " to this company and its stockholders toi unite in estab-
lishing a corporation so organized that it may make investments and
take advantage of opportunities on a much broader basis than is
possible under the limited powers of a railroad company." What
was the material advantage that was sought to be served by the
incorporation of the Pennroad Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. AS a separate company?
Mr. PECORA. Whatever it was.
Mr. KAHN. Well, whatever it was is a matter of railroad strategy

on which my opinion isn't of much value, except, as I have stated
before, that they were apprehensive that their territory was being
threatened by other corporations, who found it perhaps a little easier
to act than the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., having no large com-
bined stockholders such as some other railroads have, could have
acted. They felt very strongly that at that time, when everybody
thought whatever he bought was going to be worth more tomorrow
and was certainly worth buying, that they should not permit invad-
ing forces to come in and buy up properties that they believed to be
of strategic need for their own purposes and the purpose of serving
their great system for the benefit of their 100,000 or more stock-
holders.

Mr. PECORA. Which were those invading forces that they had in
mind?

Mr. KAHN. All the forces in the territory. Primarily I should say
the Alleghany.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the Alleghany Corporation ?
Mr. KAHN. Primarily the Alleghany Corporation. But there

were others. The Baltimore & Ohio went in and bought certain
things. The Erie Railroad went in and bought certain things. And
they were apprehensive that certain properties which they believed
essential to them would be snatched away from them. An additional
reason why the Pennroad Corporation was formed rather than have
the Pennsylvania Co. act, was that we urgently advised our Penn-
sylvania Railroad friends that when they came to raise that money
which they needed for their acquisitions, that not one dollar of fixed
charges should be created. We stated that we did not believe that
for this purpose they should create fixed charges, or that any sub-
sidiary of theirs should create fixed charges. We told them that
we did not then believe that they should create a preferred-stock
charge. We told them: We believe you should go to your own stock-
holders and tell them frankly what the facts are, what you propose,
what is being done, and say to them: Now, here will be formed a
separate company, which will be owned by you as stockholders. If
you choose to take any stock, take it. If you do not choose to take
any stock, why, we will have to try to find some other means of
raising the money.

But we urged as strongly as we could on them that there should
be no fixed charges, no preferred stock. We also urged upon them
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that they should pay no underwriting fee. I t is very much against
our general habit to make such a recommendation, because we gen-
erally believe that if you issue a very large amount of new stock it
must be underwritten for the protection of the issue, otherwise it is
a standing invitation for bear raids, a standing invitation for short
selling, or even for legitimate selling by persons who think they
better get out, that there is a lot of stock coming on the market.

But in this case we told them: No fixed charge, no preferred stock,
no underwriting. And we also stated: Usually we would not give
you the latter advice, but we do give you that advice now—and that
was in April of 1929—and in our opinion you can and you ought
to take the risk of disposing of that security to your stockholders
without having it underwritten. We can not take the responsibility
of advising you to incur a heavy charge for underwriting when
we are convinced that your issue will succeed without an underwrit-
ing. It was in April of 1929 and we felt convinced that they could
go ahead along that line.

The CHAIRMAN. The primary purpose was to raise more capital,
wasn't it?

Mr. KAHN. Yes; to raise more capital and to raise it without
incurring either an underwriting expense or a fixed charge.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. But what amount of capital did
they contemplate raising at that time ?

Mr. KAHN. They offered in round figures 6,000,000 shares of
stock, or to be exact, 5,800,000 shares of stock at $15 a share, which
would be, roughly speaking, $85,000,000, or to be more nearly cor-
rect, I would say $87,000,000.

Senator TOWNSEND. That stock was sold and the money was
raised for an express purpose, was it not ?

Mr. KAHN. The stock was sold for purposes some of which they
had definitely in mind at that time, and some of which they be-
lieved would arise in the early future and for which they wanted
to be prepared.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU say they had how many stockholders ?
Mr. KAHN. They had over 100,000 stockholders.
The CHAIRMAN. And the stock of the Pennroad Corporation was

to be offered first to their stockholders ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Kailroad

Co.?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Senator TOWNSEND. DO you know what percent of the stock the

stockholders took up themselves ?
Mr. KAHN. About 97 percent.
Senator TOWNSEND. Ninety-seven percent of this stock was sold

to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Kailroad Co. ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want to offer for the record and ask to have spread

on the record a copy of the circular which the witness has produced.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record.

I believe this is another copy of the paper which Mr. Pecora already
had and perhaps had offered.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't the Pennsylvania Co., as distinguished from
the Pennsylvania Railroad Co., empowered to function in the way
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that it was proposed to have this new corporation, subsequently
called the Pennroad Corporation, function ?

Mr. KAHN. I t was; but that would have required the issuance—
well, my friend sitting here at my side asks me, "How do you
know ? " Well, I think I know or I wouldn't take an oath to it.
I believe that the Pennsylvania Co. could have functioned for that
purpose, but it would have made heavy inroads upon the capital
structure of the Pennsylvania Co., and would have probably necessi-
tated the Pennsylvania Railroad giving up a part of its stock con-
trol of the Pennsylvania Co., which it did not want to do. I t
wanted to keep the Pennsylvania Co. as a separate unit, all the stock
of which it owned. It did not want any part of the stock offered
around in the market. It wanted to continue to own it.

Mr. PECORA. The Pennsylvania Co. could have, under proper au-
thority, increased its capital stock for the purpose of raising addi-
tional capital that was deemed to be necessary in order to carry out
the purposes which the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. then had in mind,
couldn't it?

Mr. KAHN. Yes. But it could only have sold that capital stock in
the market. Otherwise where should they have got the $87,000,000
which they needed?

Mr. PECORA. Well, where did the Pennroad Corporation get it ?
Mr. KAHN. From the Pennsylvania Eailroad stockholders in ex-

change for the offer of its own stock. Now, the Pennsylvania Eail-
road, as I understood, was not willing that the Pennsylvania Co.'s
stock should get out of its possession. It was perfectly willing that
the stock of the Pennroad Corporation should be owned widely, but
it wanted to keep permanently, as I understood it, the control and not
merely the control but the actual ownership of the Pennsylvania Co.,
which had been formed nearly 50 years ago and which had come to
be looked upon as an integral part of the railroad company.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mentioned before the Alleghany Corporation,
which as I recall was organized in January or February of 1929.

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. IS it fair to say that the Pennroad Corporation was

organized by the Pennsylvania Eailroad interest in order to combat
the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. YOU are asking me to pass upon the motives of the
Pennsylvania Eailroad.

Mr. PECORA. Well,. I assumed that you know something of its
motives in view of the fact that you sat around the council table
of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. in its deliberations that resulted
in a decision to organize the Pennroad Corporation.

Mr. KAHN. Well, the motives, as I understood them, were of a
general character. They did not envisage merely the Alleghany
Corporation. They envisaged what they believed, rightly or
wrongly, a menace to the integrity and the effectiveness and the
necessary expansion of the whole Pennsylvania Eailroad system.

Mr. PECORA. HOW was the integrity of the Pennsylvania Eailroad
system threatened or menaced at that time, and by what interests?

Mr. KAHN. Well, perhaps the best answer to that is to show you
a list of some of the securities which the Pennroad Corporation
bought, a great majority of them being properties which they be-
lieved to be of essential value to the Pennsylvania Eailroad system.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1249

Senator TOWNSEND. Have you such a list of stocks or properties
that the Pennroad Corporation purchased?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Senator TOWNSEND. May I see it?
Mr. KAHN. Here it is.
Senator TOWNSEND. Were these stocks or bonds purchased on the

stock exchange?
Mr. STEWART. They were purchased at various places, some on the

stock exchange and some direct.
Senator TOWNSEND. Through private sale?
Mr. STEWART. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, if I understand you correctly, one

of the purposes of organizing and incorporating the Pennroad Cor-
poration was to protect the integrity of the Pennsylvania Railroad
system from aggression by other and combating railroad interests.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell the committee the railroad lines that

the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. sought to acquire, or to acquire a
substantial interest in, through the medium of the Pennroad
Corporation?

Mr. KAHN. If Senator Townsend will let me have that paper back
for a minute. I am not sure that you have a copy of this, Mr. Pecora.
I can tell you some of the principal acquisitions which they made
and which at that time they considered of essential value to them.
The first which they had in mind and which the Pennroad Corpora-
tion bought, not the Pennsylvania Railroad, of course, was the De-
troit, Toledo &> Ironton Railroad stock, 245,327 shares, which I
believe, if my memory serves me right, were owned by Mr. Henry
Ford, at a total cost of $23,917,017.

Senator TOWNSEND. Owned by whom?
Mr. KAHN. By Mr. Henry Ford.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. KAHN. They then acquired 99 percent of the Canton Co. of

Baltimore common stock.
Mr. PECORA. Ninety-nine percent of the common stock of what

company ?
Mr. KAHN. Of the C-a-n-t-o-n Co. of Baltimore common stock,

which was a great and a very valuable terminal company in Balti-
more and its neighborhood. For that they paid $13,432,817.

Senator TOWNSEND. Through whom did they purchase that stock?
Mr. KAHN. That is the one concern, the one company which they

bought, not from us but through us. That is, we brought the op-
portunity, my firm brought the opportunity to acquire that prop-
erty to their attention. And that is the oniy thing which they did
buy through my firm except minor or trifling things.

Senator TOWNSEND. Who was the owner of the Canton Co.?
Mr. KAHN. The principal owner, as far as I can recall, was Mr.

Colgate, You have his initials. It was an old family holding,
mainly in the hands of Baltimore people. There were other rail-
roads that wanted it. We had the opportunity of getting the first
chance of offering it to the Pennroad Corporation, and they were
very glad to buy it, and they are very glad to have it now.

Senator TOWNSEND. YOU purchased it and in turn turned it over
to the Pennroad Corporation?
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Mr. KAHN. Oh, no. They purchased it direct.
Senator TOWNSEND. Through your firm ?
Mr. KAHN. They purchased it direct but purchased it through our

good offices. We acted as brokers in making the purchase.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. KAHN. Then the Pennroad Corporation bought—and in say-

ing " then " I am merely mentioning the large purchases as they
come along—223,230 shares of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Kail-
road Co. common stock, for which they paid $37,910,145. They
bought that direct from the owner.

Senator TOWNSEND. And who was the owner?
Mr. KAHN. Taplin.
Mr. PECORA. Was that Frank E. Taplin?
Mr. KAHN. I do not recall his initials. I suppose that is the

gentleman.
Senator TOWNSEND. I t was purchased from Mr. Taplin?
Mr. DE GERSDORFF. Yes; and associates of theirs.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead, Mr. Kahn, and complete your answer.
Mr. KAHN. Then they bought—and when I say " then ", of course,

I do not mean the precise order in which they made the purchases
but am merely going down the list in a general way—then they
bought simultaneously with having purchased the Detroit, Toledo
& Ironton common stock, $2,918,000 of Detroit, Toledo & Iron-
ton first mortgage bonds, for which they paid $2,693,171; and they
bought $10,626,000 of Detroit, Toledo & Ironton Eailroad Co. first
and refunding mortgage 5-percent bonds, for which they paid
$9,983,820. And they bought a very small issue of equipment notes
and notes secured by collateral, for which they paid a few hundred
thousand dollars.

Senator TOWNSEND. Have you any knowledge of what the stocks
were worth on the stock exchange that were purchased from Mr.
Taplin at the time when they were purchased ?

Mr. KAHN. I do not know. They were very closely held. I do
not know the stock-exchange quotations on them.

Senator TOWNSEND. Were they listed?
Mr. KAHN. I believe they were listed. Weren't they? [Inquiring

of an associate.] Yes; they were listed.
Mr. PECORA. This purchase from Taplin was at the rate of $170

a share, wasn't it.
Mr. KAHN. Well, this statement would show it.
Mr. PECORA. Does that appear in that statement, that the purchase

from Taplin was at the rate of $170 per share ?
Mr. KAHN. I am trying to figure it out. That must be about

right. As I stated before—and my associate wonders if I made that
answer—that was bought direct, and we had nothing to do with it.

Mr. PECORA. That transaction was made in October of 1929, wasn't
it, or, to be more specific, on October 16, 1929, or thereabouts.

Mr. KAHN. I do not really know, except as the records may show.
The CHAIRMAN. Was it all purchased at one time ?
Mr. KAHN. They are all matters which the Pennroad Corpora-

tion did, and we have no record, except to the extent that anything
that was purchased through us we would know about, and" this was
not purchased through us.
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Mr. PECORA. IS it your recollection that the public market quota-
tions for the stock of this Pittsburgh & West Virginia Railroad Co.
in the month of September 1929 ran from a low of 135 to a high of
142%, and that in the month of October of that year the range was
from a low of 110 to a high of 145% ?

Mr. KAHN. I have no recollection, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't your advice as the banker of the railroad

company sought with regard to this particular transaction with Mr.
Taplin?

Mr. KAHN. Our advice would not be sought in matters involving
railroad strategy and the decision of the officers as to what they
wanted to do. Our advice would be sought on financial matters.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't this a financial transaction, this purchase of
two hundred and twenty-two thousand nine hundred and odd shares
of the Pittsburgh & West Virginia Railroad Co. from Mr. Taplin?

Mr. KAHN. NO ; because they had the money on hand. They did
not need our services.

Senator TOWNSEND. Weren't they obliged to borrow some money
in connection with all of these purchases?

Mr. KAHN. They had $87,000,000 on hand from their first issue
of stock.

Senator TOWNSEND. And these purchases amount to about what ?
Mr. PECORA. This Taplin transaction amounted to $37,898,100.
Mr. KAHN. Yes; I realize that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you as the banker for the railroad company have

any voice at all in the determination of the question of what price
the Pennroad Corporation should pay for these railroad stocks?

Mr. KAHN. We were not consulted and we should have been very
much embarrassed if we had been consulted, because to the extent

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, was your advice that they sought
as their banker limited only to such matters as to what kind of
security to issue at a given time?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, no. In this case I think the most valuable piece
of advice we ever gave almost was that they should—shall I go on
with my answer?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; go ahead.
Mr. KAHN. That almost the most valuable piece of advice we ever

gave them was that we urged upon them to provide for these acquisi-
tions, as to the value of which, as to the permanent desirability of
which we could not possibly form a judgment of our own—we urged
upon them not to create a fixed charge, not to create any preferred
stock, not to create anything which could cause them embarrassment,
not to pay an underwriting commission, but to go to their own stock-
holders and get the money. And I say now that if we ever gave
good advice that was good advice.

The CHAIRMAN. What did they sell the stock at; do you know ?
Mr. KAHN. $15 a share, to their own stockholders; $15 a share net.

They did not pay a dollar commission to anybody.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what it was at that time ?
Mr. KAHN. I knew what it was when I left New York—about 3%

or 3%; but1 it of course had been very much higher.
Senator TOWNSEND. It had been lower, too, had it not?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; it had been lower.
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The CHAIRMAN. HOW high did it go; do you remember?
Mr. KAHN. It went close to 30. I t may even have touched 30; I

do not know; but I know it went close to 30.
Mr. PECORA. What other large blocks of stock of other railroad

companies were purchased by the Pennroad Corporation in pursuance
of this plan to protect the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. from aggression
on the part of competing lines ?

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, the other large blocks which they bought
were Boston & Maine Railroad—I will give to you or to the reporter a
list, so that I will not have to take your time to read them all. They
bought a large block of Boston & Maine Eailroad; they bought a
large block of New York, New Haven & Hartford Railroad common
and a small block of preferred; they bought 402,119 shares of Sea-
board Air Line Railway common stock.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a printed pamphlet or list of its acquisi-
tions ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you kindly produce it for the record ?
(The witness handed a paper to Mr. Pecora.)
I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received and spread on the record.
(The pamphlet referred to, entitled " The Pennroad Corporation,

Statement for Year Ended December 31, 1932," was received in
evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 20 "5 see p. 1268.)

Mr. PECORA. Was the New York, New Haven & Hartford Railroad
Co. a line competing with the Pennsylvania Railroad?

Mr. KAHN. I hesitate to speak on their behalf, because, of course,
they are infinitely more competent to answer that than I am; but
they believed that in the general shuffling in the entire trunk line
situation which was then under consideration and which was being
prepared for—they believed that a substantial holding on their part,
if not an important holding of the leading New England lines, was
of great importance to them from the traffic point of view.

Mr. PECORA. The Pennsylvania Railroad did not have any line
operating through New England, did it?

Mr. KAHN. Not direct; no.
Mr. PECORA. Did it consider the Boston & Maine Railroad as a

competing line?
Mr. KAHN. The Boston & Maine Railroad, I assume, became of

importance when they reached the conclusion that the New Haven
was of importance; but all these questions you are asking of a rather
ignorant man.

The CHAIRMAN. Were those purchases made before October 1929,
do you think, or most of them ?

Mr. KAHN. The record we have does not show it, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I did not know whether you knew that they bought

these stocks before the collapse in October.
Mr. KAHN. Our record does not show; but no doubt they bought a

number of them, a large proportion of them, before the collapse.
I make this deduction because after the first transaction by which
they raised $87,000,000 a second transaction was undertaken to raise
additional money; -so they must have needed additional money.

Mr. PECORA. In your answer a few moments back you made some
reference to a shuffle. What was the shuffle that you had reference to ?
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Mr. KAHN. Again I speak as an outsider and I speak from hearsay
and I speak with no competence. The Alleghany people, the Penn-
sylvania Kailroad people, the New York Central people, the Erie
people, the Baltimore & Ohio people can tell you of that without any
if s or but's. I can only speak with great reservations and subject to
correction. But at that time, as you will recall, the question was a
very active one, and, in my opinion, a very immediate one, as to how
many trunkline systems there should be. The Interstate Commerce
Commission had provided for four. The systems as set up originally
by the Interstate Commerce Commission were not in all respects
satisfactory to the great railroads concerned, and there ensued
something like a

Mr. PECORA. A scramble?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; which I call a shuffle, but " scramble " is a much

better word—a scramble to put themselves in a position where pos-
session was nine points of the law, and they tried, each one of them,
that kind of competition which I have referred to as unwise and det-
rimental competition. They tried to put themselves in a position
where, if anything was determined unsatisfactory to them, they could
as nearly as possible bedevil it, or they could say, "We own that.
You can't take that away from us; we have already bought it." And
it was, as you rightly term it, a scramble preparatory to a decision
which was going to be made ultimately by the Interstate Commerce
Commission.

The CHAIRMAN. In reference to possible mergers?
Mr. KAHN. Yes; in reference to possible more or less enforced

mergers.
Mr. PECORA. Or groupings of railroad lines in a system ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The Interstate Commerce Commission, as you prob-

ably know, has no jurisdiction or control over holding companies ?
Mr. KAHN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Was the Pennroad Corporation organized as a hold-

ing company in order to enable the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. to
avoid the jurisdiction of the Interstate Commerce Commission?

Mr. KAHN. That I cannot possibly answer except to the extent that
General Atterbury's circular may throw light upon the subject.

Mr. PECORA. General Atterbury's circular on that point merely
says that—

Your directors have given earnest consideration to recent developments in
the field of transportation and have reached the conclusion that it will be
of material advantage to this company and its stockholders for the stock-
holders to unite in establishing a corporation so organized that it may make
investments and take advantage of opportunities on a much broader basis
than is possible under the limited powers of a railroad company.

Would you say that is a polite way of saying, " We want to do
something that the Interstate Commerce Commission can't tell us
not to do"?

Mr, KAHN. Nothing is more difficult than for a man to say what
thoughts were behind other people at the time they committed an
act, praiseworthy or otherwise. I may possibly help in answering
your question if I give you a statement here which says for what
purpose the Pennroad Corporation was incorporated. I do not know
whether it answers your question, but if it is any help to you I offer
it to you.
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Mr. PECORA. What are you reading from—from the Splawn finan-
cial report?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. If you want to read a portion of that which has

caught your eye, I think it would be enlightening.
Mr. KAHN. This particular portion?
Mr. PECORA. The portion that you were about to call my atten-

tion to.
Mr. KAHN. It starts—
The Pennroad Corporation was incorporated on April 24, 1929, under the

laws of the State of Delaware, to have perpetual existence and with powers to
engage in business as follows: First, to acquire without restriction all kinds
of securities issued by corporations or other agencies engaged in transportation
of persons or property on land or water or by air, or in any other business,
to exercise all rights of such ownership, to aid by loan, subsidy, guarantee, or
otherwise, those issuing such securities, and to underwrite or subscribe for
such securities with a view to investment or for resale

Mr. PECORA, I do not think }rou need to read all that follows after
that, because it is largely repetitious matter.

Now, Mr. Kahn, you have already said that at its inception the
Pennroad Corporation issued and sold 5,800,000 shares of common
stock.

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was stock of no par value, was it not?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that stock was offered first to stockholders of

the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. at $15 a share ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the ratio of 1 share of Pennroad Corporation

stock for every 2 shares of Pennsylvania Eailroad Co.'s stock?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Kahn, did the Pennroad

Corporation issue to the subscribers certificates of stock, or were they
voting trust certificates?

Mr. KAHN. A voting trust certificate was created.
Mr. PECORA. And under those voting-trust certificates the voting

power was placed in a board of three trustees ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who were those three trustees at the outset ?
Mr. KAHN. I have got them here—Gen. W. W. Atterbury, Mr.

Effingham B. Morris, and Mr. Jay Cooke.
Mr. PECORA. They were, of course, trustees that were selected with

an eye to the interests of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co., were they
not?

Mr. KAHN. IS there not a provision of law, Mr. Counsellor, that
people must be presumed to know the natural consequences of their
actions ?

Mr. PECORA. There is such a principle of equity; yes.
Mr. KAHN. IS not that my best answer, that in selecting .these

people
Mr. PECORA. That is giving us an answer in legal circumlocution.

You are not very familiar with legal terms, so far as I have been
able to understand your testimony heretofore; so I suggest that
perhaps you might give us an answer in your own language and let
legal verbiage alone.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. KAHN. After this rather unfortunate attempt to act as a law-
yer or to use legal parlance, I will read to you, with your permission,
exactly what General Atterbury says on that subject in a circular
addressed to the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Railroad. He
says:

Accordingly, in furtherance of the purpose for which the corporation has
been organized, and in order to insure continuity of management, all of the
stock issued will be placed in a voting trust under which Messrs. W. W.
Atterbury, Eflingham B. Morris, and Jay Cooke have consented to act as voting
trustees.

That seems to set forth very plainly what was in their minds in
taking the action they did.

Mr. PECORA. What rights did the purchasers of these voting trust
certificates of the Pennroad Corporation have in the operation or
management of the Pennroad Corporation? Did they have any
at all?

Mr. KAHN. Having given their consent to the election of voting
trustees, I presume that by that very act they conferred the rights
of management, direct or indirect, upon those voting trustees.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say that the stockholders " having given their
consent." As a matter of fact, did the stockholders give their consent
to the establishment of this voting trust?

Mr. KAHN. Oh, yes. Otherwise they would not have bought the
stock. The very fact that they bought the stock proved that they
were in accord with the method of setting it up.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do not mean to say that they affirmatively gave
their consent at the outset to the creation of this voting trust, do you ?

Mr. KAHN. Affirmatively, no; by implication, yes.
Mr. PECORA. The implication flowing from the fact that they pur-

chased the stock that was subject to this voting trust, more or less?
Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, the purchasers of these

voting-trust certificates paid something like $130,000,000 in the ag-
gregate, did they not, for those certificates ?

Mr. KAHN. They did; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And they bought them under circumstances, terms,

and conditions which deprived them of any voice even in the elec-
tion of officers or directors, did they not?

Mr. KAHN. It would seem so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. On principle do you approve of that method of

financing a corporation ?
Mr. KAHN. On principle, Mr. Pecora, I have the utmost faith in

the working of public opinion. I have relatively little faith in super-"
vision, and I do not generally approve any paternalistic attitude on
the part of corporation managers or anybody else. I do think, speak-
ing now as a principle, that when you ask people to go into a con-
cern with you and you take their money, I do generally think as a
principle that nothing ought to be done to interfere with the right
to exercise their vote, and I also say that occasions may arise where
the continuity of management is of such importance that for the time
being, and with the knowledge of the people who put up their money,
a voting trust is justifiable. When you get into a situation having a
definite, well-defined purpose, requiring continuity of management,
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it may be right to have a voting trust. Ordinarily speaking, I do
not believe in depriving people of the right to have their say.

Mr. PECORA. Am I correct in my understanding that the directors
and voting trustees of the Pennroad Corporation were not even
required to be stockholders in order to qualify them ?

Mr. KAHN. I could not tell you, but I should not be at all sur-
prised if it were so. I do not know it.

Mr. PECORA. SO this was a case where a corporation was set up
under forms that enabled it to get over $130,000,000 from the in-
vesting public for the purposes of the corporation, without giving to
the investing public who contributed that large sum of money any
voice whatsoever in the management or operation of the business of
the company or in the selection of its officers ?

Mr. KAHN (after conferring with associates). I am getting
advice.

Mr. PECORA. AS to how to answer that question ?
Mr. KAHN. I am getting advice which I shall probably disregard.
Mr. BITTTENWIESER. That is what he thinks of his mentors.
Mr. KAHN. My answer to your question, of course, is that I would

like to point out that this was done in 1929; and I think anything
that was done in 1929 should be judged by a different standard from
that which prevailed before, which is prevailing now, and which I
hope will always prevail after our experience. But the instances, the
things for which 1929 and the spirit of 1929 were responsible are
legion; and in the light of hindsight they are simply inexplicable.

Mr. PECORA. Would you go so far as to say, in the light of this
hindsight, that such things should be made impossible by law, if
necessary ?

Mr. KAHN. Unless there is a really good, sound, legitimate, and
generally useful reason why a certain transaction should be carried
to its destined and logical end by a continuity of management—
unless that is so I think all things of that kind ought to be elimi-
nated. I think affiliates, investment trusts—by which common voting
power is given to a small class of stock—are inventions of the devil
and ought to be done away with.

Mr. PECORA. Those devils have come from around the vicinity of
Wall Street, have they not?

Mr. KAHN. All over the country. They are not only created in
'Wall Street. I have got quite some painful experience of the same
kind of thing that was done outside of Wall Street. But I do think,,
and I think it is one of the things which I venture the hope will

scome from the deliberations of your committee, that all these things
will be eliminated and not be permitted to occur again, unless good
reason can be shown to you why in specific instances the continuity
of management should be secured.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kahn, reference has been made in your
examination this afternoon to the scramble that was engaged in by
the Alleghany Corporation, and railroad interests which it repre-
sented or for which it acted, and the Pennroad Corporation, and the
railroad interests for which it acted, to acquire an ownership interest
through the purchase of stock in various railroad lines that might
have been tributary to the main system.

Mr. KAHN. Yes, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1257

Mr. PECORA. And reference has also been made to the fact that
that scramble was induced more or less by desire to circumvent the
decisions and the judgment of the Interstate Commerce Commission.

Mr. KAHN. IS not that perhaps putting it rather more strongly
than I made it?

Mr. PECORA. IS it too strong a statement?
Mr. KAHN. I think it is too strong a statement.
Mr. PECORA. In view of the facts ?
Mr. KAHN. I venture to think it is too strong a statement, because

I said that possession is nine points of the law. But there is a tenth
point; and the Interstate Commerce Commission is a pretty potent
body, and so are the courts, and even if I have nine points of the
law and the Interstate Commerce Commission and the courts of the
country will not let me have the tenth point, my nine points do not
do me much good.

Mr. PECORA. I did not know that I was using too strong a char-
acterization. I doubt whether it is any stronger than your own term
of " bedevilment", but perhaps it is. The fact is that the Interstate
Commerce Commission prior to 1929, shortly prior to it had publicly
indicated in a general fashion its opinion as to how the railroad sys-
tems of the country should be grouped, had it not ?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the Interstate Commerce Commission has no

authority over a holding company, has it ?
Mr. KAHN. I understand, no.
Mr. PECORA. YOU understand that the Alleghany Corporation is a

holding company for certain railroad lines ?
Mr. KAHN. I do; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the Pennroad Corporation was organized in the

form of a holding company to act for the Pennsylvania Railroad
Co.'s interests?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have referred to a scramble participated in by

those competing railroad systems to acquire a measure of control
or influence, if you please, over tributary lines that might not be
given to them or might be given to a competing system under the
indicated groupings of the Interstate Commerce Commission?

Mr. KAHN. But may I say that as I understand it, or understood
at the time, without being formally consulted, that the purpose was
not merely a defensive or acquisitive one, perhaps. To what extent
that was the purpose I am not competent to say. But the purpose
was also very largely that of legitimate expansion. Getting systems
that had not yet been allocated, for the expansion of the railroad
concerned, was considered to be of great value. So it was not merely
a scramble; it was not merely bedevilment; it was not merely acquisi-
tiveness or defense. It was to a large extent—to what extent I
cannot define—a purpose to acquire properties which were eminently
desirable in the judgment of the officers for the purpose of expanding
the system in desirable directions.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see if General Atterbury in his circular marked
" Exhibit 19 " in evidence does not very strongly suggest the impli-
cation of the question that you thought was phrased in language that
was a bit too strong, where he said:

175541_33_PT 3 20
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The directors of the Pennsylvania Railroad have reached the conclusion that
it would be of material advantage to this company and its stockholders for
the stockholders to unite in establishing a corporation so organized that it
may make investments and take advantage of opportunities on a much broader
basis than is possible under the limited powers of a railroad company.

Does he not disguise in those words that the purpose of the organi-
zation of the Pennroad Corporation was, among other things, to
enable the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. to circumvent the position
taken or announced by the Interstate Commerce Commission with
regard to its groupings of railroad lines ?

Mr. KAHN. Mr. Pecora, am I the man who can and should answer
the questio'n of what was the purpose behind another man's mental
processes ?

Mr. PECORA. The purpose of the incorporation is supposed to be
set forth in this circular, is it not?

Mr. KAHN. But what this circular means is set forth in, I believe,
very clear language, which I hesitate to further define or interpret.
I think it says very plainly what it was meant to do. If in the
opinion of yourself or of the legislature or your committee any such
statement of purpose ought in future to be supplemented, that is a
different chapter as to which in a general way I have expressed my
opinion.

Unless there is good reason—I have known cases where there was
a really good reason for .a voting trust to be created, lest the property
which depended for its welfare upon continuity of management
should fall into evil hands; and I have known of my own knowledge
of a case years ago when my firm believed, in pursuance of what
we thought was our duty toward security holders, that there should
be substituted a different management in place of the George Gould
management of the Missouri Pacific Railroad, because we were afraid
of what would happen to that property unless new management
came in. We went to the stockholders and told them, just as General
Atterbury says here, plainly why we believed that a new manage-
ment, a new deal, was required, and we asked for their mandate to
give us a sufficient length of stable management to protect the prop-
erty, not in our hands, but in the hands of people wThom they trusted.
There was good reason for doing that, because if we had not done it,
that property very likely might have gone back, and we did not
believe it should go back, into the same hands from which it had
been rescued.

In that way I can conceive of good reasons for doing that. I do
not know whether public policy should or will permit a continuance
of similar practices, but I can conceive of very good reasons, in a
few instances, not in very many, why it should be done and why the
public good is served by having it done. Under what restraints,
under what restrictions, under what supervision, I am not now pre-
pared to say. I believe I said before that I have much more faith in
the power of public opinion than in the power of supervision.

The CHAIRMAN. These trustees were all quite large stockholders
of the Pennsylvania Railroad Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. I have assumed so, Senator. I know so. I know that
Jay Cooke was. In fact, I know all three gentlemen were; yes. I
know they all were.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kahn, was the advice or judgment of your firm
as the bankers for the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. sought as to the
form of security, the kind of security that the Pennroad Corpora-
tion should issue ?

Mr. KAHN. AS to the form of security; yes, no doubt.
Mr. PECORA. Then was it your judgment that voting-trust certifi-

cates, instead of common-stock certificates, should be issued ?
Mr. KAHN. At that time very probably it was. I cannot say of

my own knowledge. I do not know which member of my firm I
placed that particular faith in. We are a family affair, and one
speaks for all and all speak for one. I cannot say whether my
particular advice was sought on that subject, but I have very little
doubt that our firm, to the extent that its opinion was sought,
approved that set-up.

Mr. PECORA. Was your personal approval given to that set-up ?
Mr. KAHN. That I do not really recall. In fact, I recall no—no;

it was not. I do not mean to say that it would not have been given.
I am not throwing that on other people, but it so happened that at
that time I was not in America.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, these voting trust certificates of the Pennroad
Corporation eventually became listed on public exchanges?

Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which exchange?
Mr. KAHN. On the New York Curb and on the Philadelphia Stock

Exchange.
Mr. PECORA. And they were purchased freely by the investing

public who were not stockholders of the Pennsylvania Kailroad Co.,
weren't they, after they became listed?

Mr. KAHN. I do not know who bought them. I know they were
purchased very freely.

Mr. PECORA. At least their sale was not listed or restricted merely
to stockholders in the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. ?

Mr. KAHN. NO. The original offer was restricted, but anybody
was free to sell.

Mr. PECORA. And to buy in the open market ?
Mr. KAHN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW the purpose of this incorporation, that is, the

Pennroad Co., was to serve the interests of the Pennsylvania Eail-
road Co. and its stockholders, wasn't it ?

Mr. KAHN. I would rather put it the other way around; to serve
the purpose of the stockholders and the Pennroad, which was owned
by those stockholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KAHN. I know how much importance was attached by the

Pennsylvania Eailroad people and how frequently they emphasized
the fact that they have no large stockholders; they cannot go to any
one or half a dozen very large stockholders, as the New York Central
can do, as the Alleghany people can do, as the Erie people can do>
as the Delaware, Lackawanna & Western can do. They have got over
a hundred thousand little people to protect, and they felt that
responsibility very keenly, and very frequently in discussions with
us referred to it.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW the purchasers of the stock or voting trust
certificates of the Pennroad Co. who were not stockholders of the
Pennsylvania Eailroad Co. were placed in the position of having
their moneys used primarily for the benefit not of themselves but
of the stockholders of the Pennsylvania Eailroad Co., weren't they?

Mr. KAHN. Well, isn't that implied, without giving a yesor no
answer as yet; but isn't that implied in the fact that with their eyes
open they bought voting-trust certificates? They did not buy stock;
they bought voting-trust certificates, which voting trust was in the
name of three of the Pennsylvania officials.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it is the fact equally, isn't it, that every person
who buys securities in the open market does so with his eyes open if
he wants to have open eyes ?

Mr. KAHN. That is correct; but here
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You would not say that all transactions

in which persons buy securities in the open or public market involve
purchases by persons who have intelligent judgment ?

Mr. KAHN. Not as yet. I hope that will be by and by. I hope
they will be educated to it.

Mr. PECORA. SO that when you say that these voting-trust certifi-
cates were bought with their eyes open you are using a phrase rather
than stating a fact, aren't you?

Mr. KAHN. Not quite, Mr. Pecora, because here was plain warn-
ing—plain warning printed on the face of the certificates and printed
on the curb quotation lists, " Pennroad stock V.T.C." Anyone who
bought them had plain warning that he was buying, a warning
which he could hardly disregard or overlook, that he was buying
voting-trust certificates.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that the general body of the
public that bought these certificates realized or knew, even at the
time they bought them, that they were buying or making invest-
ments in a corporation under circumstances which deprived them of
any voice whatsoever in the management, control, or operation of
that corporation?

Mr. KAHN. Any even halfway careful man would know it; yes.
It was made very plain.

Mr. PECORA. DO you really think, Mr. Kahn, that persons who
bought these certificates, in the main, actually were aware of the fact
that they were making their investment in a company that denied
them any voice whatsoever in the management or operation of the
company or even the selection of its officers?

Mr. KAHN. Not in 1929, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. And that is when these certificates were issued, in

1929?
Mr. KAHN. I believe so. But at that time they bought any quan-

tity of so-called "investment-trust stocks" which deliberately de-
prived them of any kind of voting power.
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Senator BARKLEY. Would it be a fair assumption that those who
purchased these voting trust certificates on the curb were not so much
interested in control, or having a voice in control of the company,
as they were in getting a profit out of the purchases of that stock ?

Mr. KAHN. That is quite true, Senator, quite true.
The CHAIRMAN. I think it would probably be best that we dis-

continue now and be in recess until 10 o'clock tomorrow morning.
(Accordingly, at 4:14 o'clock p.m. a recess was taken until 10

o'clock a.m. of the next day, Friday, June 30, 1933.)
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EXHIBIT NO. 18

QUESTION 16.—Syndicate list {consolidated) Kuhn, Loeb & Co.

to
to

Cost price
Selling price - _

J. S. Alexander, former president National Bank of Commerce
(deceased)

Newcomb Carlton, president and director Western Union Tele-
graph Co

Cosmopolis Securities Corporation
A. J. County, vice president in charge of finance and corporate

relations and director the Pennsylvania B.R. Co_
Henry W. De Forest, member of the executive committee and

director Guaranty Trust Co., chairman of Board Southern
Pacific R R

G. H. Ecker, president and director, Metropolitan Life Insurance
Co

C. W. Galloway, vice president in charge of operations and main-
tenance, Baltimore & Ohio R R Co

Hanstra Corporation
Henry H. Lee, president, Pennroad Corporation
Jas Loeb & Co
L. F. Loree, president member of board of managers and chairman
' of executive committee, Delaware & Hudson Co.
R. S. Lovett, former, Union Pacific R.R. (deceased)-- _ .__
Chas. E. Mitchell, former chairman of the board National City

Bank
Chas. A. Peabody, former, Illinois Central (deceased) __ _
Samuel Rea,*former president, Pennsylvania R.R. Co. (deceased)__
Percy A. Rockefeller, member of executive committee and director,

New York Edison Co., Consolidated Gas Co

Issue

Missouri
Pacific

R.R. Co.
5V1977

Percent
98M
99

$50,000

25,000

50,000

100,000

25, 000
50, 000

50, 000
50,000

50,000

250,000

Pennsyl-
vania,
Ohio&
Detroit

R.R.
4K's-1977

Percent
9 3 ^
94

$50,000

25,000

100,000

50,000

50,000
50,000

250,000

Illinois
Central
R.R. &

Chicago,
St. Louis
& New
Orleans

R.R.
43^'s-1963

Percent
96
96%

100,000

Union
Pacific
R.R.

4HV1967

Percent
95%
96^

$50,000

100,000

75,000

50,000

50, 000

50,000

150,000

North
German
Lloyd

6's-1947

Percent

92M

Southern
Pacific Co.

Oregon
Lines

4K's-1977

Percent
99
99M

$50,000

25,000

50,000

50, 000
50,000

50,000

Hudson
Coal Co.
5's-1962

Percent
96K
97M

$50,000

25,000
100,000

100,000

50, 000

50,000

50, 000

150, 000

Baltimore
& Ohio

R.R.
common

stock

$106.25
107. 50

Shares
500

250

1,000

750

500
1,000

500

500
500

2,000
1,000

500

2,500

Paramount
Famous

Lasky Cor-
poration
6's-1947

Percent
96H
973^

o
Q
W
X
a

o

§
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Mrs. A. G. Schifl (deceased) -
C. B. Seger, chairman of the executive committee and director,

Union Pacific R.R. Co
Henry Tatnall, director Philadelphia, Baltimore & Washington

Railway _ _ __
Guy E. Tripp, former, Westinghouse Electric (deceased)
Paul M Warburg (deceased)
Paul M. Warburg, president (deceased) K -
Jas. Paul Warburg, president and director of International Ac-

ceptance Bank, Inc
Wellington Finance Corporation
Albert E. Wiggin, chairman of governing board" the Chase Na-

tional Bank
W. H. Williams (deceased), formerly with Wabash R.R. Co
Sir Wm. Wiseman, firm of Kuhn, Loeb & Co
Miscellaneous foreign banks and companies

Total _

po
p

100,000

100,000
1,150,000

2,250,000

50,000

50, 000

100, 000

75,000
50,000

100,000

1,000,000

50, 000
225,000

375,000

50, 000
50, 000

100, 000

75, 000
50, 000
50,000

450, 000

1,350, 000

1, 550, 000

1, 550,000

50, 000

50, 000
50,000

100, 000

75, 000
50,000
75, 000

600, 000

1, 325, 000

50,000

50, 000
50, 000

75,000

50, 000
600, 000

1,450, 000

2,000

500

500
500

1,000

1,000
500
750

52,750

71,000

1, 000, 000

100, 000
575, 000

1, 675, 000 O
a

a
W
>
s
a

o

to
CO
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QUESTION 16.—Syndicate list (consolidated) Kuhn, Loeb & Co.—Continued

Cost price
Selling price _ _ _ _ __ __

J. S. Alexander, former president National Bank of Commerce (de-
ceased)

Jas. C. Bennett, vice president of Westinghouse Electric & Manu
facturing Co

Newcomb Carlton, president and director Western Union Tele-
graph Co

Cosmopolis Securities Corporation
Henry W. De Forest, member of the executive committee and di-

rector Guaranty Trust Co., chairman of board—Southern Pacific
R. R

F. H Ecker, president and director Metropolitan Life Insurance
Co

Hanstra Corporation
Mrs. A. Hellman—J. J. Hanauer for a/c of
Mrs. A. W. Kahn, wife of Otto Kahn
Jas. Loeb & Co _ _ _
L. F . Loree, president, member of board of managers, and chairman

of executive committee Delaware & Hudson Co
R. S. Lovett, former Union Pacific R.R. (deceased)
Chas. E. Mitchell, former chairman of the board, National City

Bank
Chas. A. Peabody, former Illinois Central (deceased)
Samuel Rea, former president, Pennsylvania R.R. Co. (deceased).
Percy A. Rockefeller, member of executive committee and director,

New York Edison Co , Consolidated Gas Co
Mrs A. G. Schiff (deceased)
C. B. Seger, chairman of the executive committee and director

Union Pacific R.R. C o . . .
Henry Tatnall, director Philadelphia, Baltimore & Washington

Paul F . Warburg
Do

Issue

Youngs-
town Sheet
& Tube Co.

5's-1978

Percent
99

$50,000

50,000
100,000

100,000

50,000

50,000
50,000

50,000

300, 000

50,000

50,000

Inland
Steel Co.
43^s-1978

Percent
93

$50,000

50,000
100,000

100,000

50,000

50,000
50,000

100,000
50,000

100, 000

50,000

Pennsyl-
vania Co.

Percent
97*6
97M

$50,000

50,000

100,000

50,000

100,000
100,000

100,000

100,000

166,666

U.S. Rub-
ber Co.
common

stock

$33.00
35.00

Shares

2,500

500
1,000

1,500

1,000
1,000

2,500
500

1,000
1,000

2,000
1,000

500

2,500
5,000

500
250

Mid Con-
tinent

Petroleum
Corporation

common
stock

$29. 50
31.00

Shares
500

500
1,000

1,000

1,000

1,500
2,000

500

1,000
500

1,000
1,000

500

2,500

2,500

250

Westing-
house Elec-
tric Manu-
facturing
Co. com-

mon stock

$103.50
105. 00

Shares
500

500
1,000

1,000

1,000

500

1,000
500

1,000
1,000

500

2,000

1,000

Southern
Pacific Co.

Percent
92^
94

$50,000

50,000
100, 000

50,000

100, 000
100,000

100, 000
100, 000

250,000

100,000

50,000

Southern
Pacific Co.
43^'s-1968

Percent

99 4

Missouri
Pacific

R.R. Co.

Percent
96

$50,000

50,000
100,000

50,000

100,000
100,000

100,000
100,000

250,000

100,000

50,000

O
o
W

M
O
W
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Frederick M. Warburg, firm of Kuhn-Loeb & Co
Edw. M. M. Warburg ___
Gerald F. Warburg
Albert H. Wiggin, chairman of governing board, the Chase Na-

tional Bank . _
W. H. Williams (deceased), formerly with Wabash R.R. Co
A. Wolff, estate of _
Miscellaneous foreign banks and companies

Total _ _

100,000
50,000

> 1,150,000

2,200,000

50,000

475,000

1,275,000

100, 000
100, 000

1,150,000

2,100, 000

250
250
250

2,000
1,000

39,000

67,000

250
250
250

1,000
1,000

28,600

48,600

1,000
1,250

15, 500

29, 250

100,000
100,000

3,800,000

5,050,000

875,000

875,000

100,000

2,700,000

3,950,000

o
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QUESTION 16.—Syndicate list (consolidated) Kuhn, Loeb & Co.—Continued
to
o

Cost price __ _
Selling price _ _

J. S. Alexander former president National Bank of Commerce
(deceased)

Lewis W. Baldwin, president and director Missouri Pacific
Newcomb Carlton, president and director Western Union Tele-

graph Co
Cosmopolis Securities Corporation
Henry W. De Forest, member of the executive committee and

director Guaranty Trust Co.; chairman of board, Southern
Pacific R.R _._

Henry H. Lee, president Pennroad Corporation
Jas Loeb & Co
L. F. Loree, president, member of board of managers and chairman

of executive committee, Delaware & Hudson Co
R.S. Lovett, former Union Pacific R.R. (deceased)
Chas. E. Mitchell, former chairman of the board, National City

Bank
Chas A Peabody, former Illinois Central (deceased)
A. W. Robertson, chairman of the board, Westinghouse Electric

& Manufacturing Co and subsidiaries
Percy A. Rockefeller, member of executive committee and director

New York Edison Co., Consolidated Gas Co
Fred W. Sargent, president and director Chicago Northwestern

R R
Mrs. J. H. Schiff _ _
Mrs. A. G. Schiff (deceased)

Issue

Chicago &
North

Western
Ry. Co.

4M's, 1949

Percent
98H

100

$50,000
100,000

50, 000
100,000

100, 000
150,000
50, 000

100, 000
100,000

100, 000

250,000

200,000
200,000

Pennroad
Corpora-
tion com-
mon stock

$15.50
16.50

Shares
2,000

2,000
5,000

5,000

2,000

5,000

10,000

Baltimore
& Ohio

R.R. Co.
43^'s, 1960

Percent
93H
95

$50,000
100, 000

50,000

100,000
150, 000
50, 000

100,000
50,000

100, 000

100,000

250,000

100,000

Western
Union Tele-
graph Co.

5's, 1960

Percent
98H
99

$50,000
100,000

150,000
50,000

100, 000

100, 000

100, 000

100,000

Pennsyl-
vania R.R.
4H's, 1970

Percent
93
93H

$50,000
100,000

50,000
100,000

100, 000
75,000
50, 000

100,000
100,000

100, 000

100, 000

100,000

Southern
Pacific
R.R.

43^'s, 1977

Percent
96
96H

$100,000

50,000
100,000

150, 000
50,000

100, 000
100,000

100,000

100, 000

100, 000

Paramount
Publix Cor-

poration
5M's, 1950

Percent
91H
92H

Pennsyl-
vania R.R.

Co.
4^ 's , 1981

Percent
95
95K

Southern
Pacific
R.R.

4H% 1981

Percent
95H
95%

Q

w
X
a
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C. R. Seger, chairman of the executive committee and director
Union Pacific R R Co

Henry Tatnall, director, Philadelphia, Baltimore & Washington
Ry

Jas. Paul Warburg, president and director of International Accept-
ance Bank, Inc

Albert H. Wiggin, chairman of governing board the Chase Na-
tional bank

W. H. Williams (deceased) formerly with Wabash R.R. Co
A. Wolff, estate of
Miscellaneous foreign banks and companies

Total _ __ .__

100,000

50 000

100,000
100,000
200,000

3,025,000

5,125,000

5,000
5,000

112, 000

153,000

50,000

50, 000

100,000

100, 000
100,000

3, 850,000

5, 450, 000

100, 000

100,000

825,000

1, 775, 000

100,000

50,000

100,000
100, 000

1, 250, 000

2, 625,000

100,000

50, 000

100, 000
100,000

1, 300, 000

1,050, 000

1,050,000

100,000

100,000

675, 000

675,000

O
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1 2 6 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 20

THE PENNROAD CORPORATION

STATEMENT FOR YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1932

Directors: W. W. Atterbury, George W. Bovenizer, A. J. County, William M.
Elkins, Rodman E. Griscom, R. B. Mellon, Effingham B. Morris, A. H. S. Post,
Joseph Wayne, Jr., and H. H. Lee, president.

Voting trustees under voting trust agreement of May 1, 1929: Effingham B.
Morris, Joseph Wayne, Jr., and. William M. Potts.

Agent and depositary of voting trustees: The Philadelphia National Bank.
Registrars of voting trust certificates: Chemical Bank & Trust Co., New York,

and Girard Trust Co., Philadelphia.
THE PENNROAD CORPORATION,

Philadelphia, Pa., March 1%, 1933.
To the Stockholders of The Pennroad Corporation:

There is submitted herewith an income statement of the corporation for the
calendar year 1932, together with statement of earned surplus and general balance
sheet as of December 31, 1932.

There is also appended a list of the securities owned by the corporation with
their cost and approximate market value as of December 31, 1932, where listed
on stock exchanges and where the corporation owns less than a majority of such
securities. In the case of stocks, bonds, notes, and advances having no stock
exchange quotations or where this corporation owns at least a majority of such
securities, no attempt is made to estimate their value or the value of the control
represented thereby.

The net income for the year 1932 was $793,897.65, a decrease of $3,701,148.46
as compared with that for the year 1931. The decrease in net income is due
primarily to reductions in dividends received. It indicates the greatly reduced
gross and net earnings of enterprises in which this corporation is interested in a
year of business curtailment. Any improvement in general business will be
reflected in increased earnings of the companies in which this corporation has
stock holdings, although the prospect of increased dividend receipts by reason
thereof is not encouraging for the near future.

Notes payable were reduced by $1,125,000 during the year to $400,000.
There was no change in the stock of the corporation during the year 1932,

voting trust certificates for which are in the hands of 156,418 holders.
During the year 1932 the corporation suffered a loss through the death of two

members of the board of directors, James S. Alexander and Jay Cooke. George
W. Bovenizer, of New York City, was elected to fill the vacancy in the board
caused by the death of Mr. Alexander, and William M. Potts, of Philadelphia,
succeeded him as a voting trustee.

By order of the board of directors.
HENRY H. LEE, President.

Income statement for period Jan. 1 to Bee. 31, 1932

Increase (+) or decrease
(—) compared with

Income: 1931
Dividends $226, 438. 80 - $ 3 , 327, 186. 67
Interest from bonds 688, 461. 00 —391, 261. 66
Interest from other accounts 93, 342. 22 —12, 526. 86

Total income 1, 008, 242. 02 —3, 730, 975. 19

Deductions:
Interest paid 45, 374. 99 +12, 595. 75
Taxes 25, 244. 38 +20. 66
General expenses.. 143, 725. 00 —42, 443. 14

Total deductions 214, 344. 37 —29, 826. 73

Net income credited to earned surplus._ 793, 897. 65 —3, 701, 148. 46
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1269

Statement of earned surplus

Credit balance Dec. 31, 1931 $8, 266, 213. 59

Net income for 1932 793, 897. 65

Credit balance Dec. 31, 1932 9, 060, 111. 24

General balance sheet Dec. 31, 1932
ASSETS

Cash $347, 755. 04
Investment securities at cost 145, 679, 920. 50
Accrued income 80, 426. 69
Other assets 40, 300. 10

Total assets 146, 148, 402. 33

LIABILITIES
Notes payable $400, 000. 00
Taxes accrued 545, 549. 11
Interest and accounts payable 916. 66
Capital stock (9,090,000 shares without par value) 90, 900, 000. 00
Surplus:

Capital surplus 45, 241, 825. 32
Earned surplus 9, 060, 111. 24

Total liabilities 146, 148, 402. 33

SECURITIES OWNED DEC. 31, 1932

Securities for which stock exchange quotations are available

Shares Cost
Stock ex-
change

price Dec.
31, 1932

Atlantic Coast Line R.R. Co., common
Baltimore & Ohio R.R. Co., common
Boston & Maine R.R.:

Prior preference, 7 percent cumulative dividend
First preferred:

A, 5 percent cumulative dividend
B, 8 percent cumulative dividend
C, 7 percent cumulative dividend _•___
D, 10 percent cumulative dividend
E, 4 ^ percent cumulative dividend

Preferred (old), 6 percent noncumulative dividend
Common

Chicago & Northwestern Ry. Co., common
Delaware & Hudson Co., common
Kansas City Southern Ry. Co., common.
Lehigh Valley R.R. Co., common
Missouri-Kansas-Texas R.R. Co., 7 percent preferred---
New York, New Haven & Hartford R.R. Co.:

C omm on
Preferred

Pennroad Corporation voting trust certificates
Seaboard Air Line Ry. Co., common
Southern Pacific Co., common
Southern Ry. Co., common
Baltimore & Ohio R.R. Co., convertible 4 ^ percent bonds, 1960,

par value $174,000.

8,000
500

44, 304

50, 547
24, 979
24, 337
14, 668

19
14, 968
27, 565
1,000
2,000
1,000

10, 000
4,500

148,800
1,200

152, 284
402,119

500
10, 000

$1,480, 000. 00
59,125. 00

5,077,871.45

4, 575,494. 69
3, 602, 038. 91
3,064,630. 87
2, 663,104. 99

1, 629. 25
1, 704, 645. 82
2,948, 292.40

85,175. 00
354,400. 00
80,825. 00

650, 000. 00
484, 062. 50

17, 301,851. 25
149, 300. 00
969,828. 60

4, 523,838. 75
fiO, 125. 00

1,415, 244. 32

180, 612. 00

$142, 000
4,375

974, 688

404,376
256, 034
237, 285
176, 016

95
104,776
172,281
3,750

100, 000
7,375

110,000
51,187

2, 027,400
30,000
209, 390
100, 529
8,000
50, 000

50,460

51,432,095. 80 5, 220,017

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1270 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Stocks having no stock-exchange quotations or where corporation owns at least a
majority of the stock

Over 99 percent, Canton Co. of Baltimore, common
Over 99 percent, Detroit, Toledo & Ironton R.R. Co.:

Common
Scrip

100 percent, National Freight Co., common
74 percent, Pittsburgh & West Virginia Ry. Co., common
100 percent, Springfield Suburban R.R. Co., common

Shares

21,975

245, 327

120,000
223, 230

5,100

Cost

$13,432, 817.90

23,917,017. 74
•53.06

2,400, 000.00
37,910,145.00

200, 500.00

77,860, 533. 70

Bonds, notes, and advances having no stock-exchange quotations

Par value

$2,918,000

10,626,000

56,400
325, 000

3, 328, 900

Cost

$2,693,171

9,983, 820

56,400
325,000

3, 328, 900

16, 387, 291

Detroit, Toledo & Ironton R.R. Co., first mortgage 5 percent (total issue
$4,329,000)

Detroit, Toledo & Ironton R.R. Co., first and refunding mortgage 5 percent
(total issue)

Detorit, Toledo & Ironton R.R. Co., 6 percent equipment notes (total issue
$168,900)

Notes secured by collateral
Advances to subsidiary companies

We report that on January 5, 1933, we examined, or received confirmations
from the depositaries of, the securities owned by the Pennroad Corporation at
December 31, 1932, as recited in the foregoing statement and have found them
to be recorded on the books of the corporation.

LYBRAND, ROSS BROS. & MONTGOMERY,
Accountants and Auditors, Philadelphia, Pa.
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